

School Board of Leon County, Florida District Term Contract DTC-25-1033

HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

This Contract is between the School Board of Leon County, a public school district within Leon County, Florida, with offices at 2757 West Pensacola Street, Tallahassee, FL 32304 (District), and Keith Lawson Company, (Contractor) located at 4557 Capital Circle NW., Tallahassee Florida 32303. The District and Contractor are collectively referred to herein as "Parties" and individually as a "Party." All capitalized terms shall have the meaning assigned to them in the Contract unless otherwise defined here.

The Contractor responded to the District's Request for Proposals, No: RFP 256-2025, HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services. The District has accepted the Contractor's Proposal and enters into this Contract in accordance with the terms and conditions of RFP 256-2025, HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services.

Accordingly, and in consideration of the mutual promises contained in the Contract, the Parties agree as follows:

I. Scope of Work

The services and/or commodities to be provided by the Contractor pursuant to this Contract are defined in RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and all Addenda which are referenced and incorporated herein. The vendor's proposal is attached as Exhibit B. This Contract serves as a master agreement, with individual purchases being made via purchase orders (POs).

II. Contract Term

The initial term of the Contract is for three (3) years. The initial Contract term shall begin on May 15, 2024, or on the last date on which it is signed by all Parties, whichever is later.

III. Renewal Terms

The District and the Contractor may renew the Contract in whole or in part, for a renewal term not to exceed three (3) years or portions thereof, upon mutual agreement of the Parties as set forth in the Contract.

IV. Contract

This Contract, together with the following attached documents (Exhibits), sets forth the entire understanding of the Parties and supersedes all prior agreements, whether written or oral, with respect to such subject matter.

All Exhibits attached to this Contract are incorporated in their entirety and form part of this Contract. The Contract has the following Exhibits:

- a) Exhibit A: RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services and all Addenda;
- b) Exhibit B: Keith Lawson Company, response to RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services; and
- c) Exhibit C: Keith Lawson Company, cost proposal.

In case of conflict, the documents shall have priority in the order listed:

- a) The District Term Contract;
- b) Exhibit A: RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services and all Addenda;
- c) Exhibit B: Keith Lawson Company, response to RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services; and
- d) Exhibit C: Keith Lawson Company, cost proposal.

V. Amendments

No oral modifications to this Contract are acceptable. All modifications to this Contract must be in writing and signed by both Parties, except changes to Section VII., below. Any future amendments of the Contract, that alter the definition of the services, shall define the services in the same format as Exhibit A.

Notwithstanding the order listed in Section IV, amendments issued after Contract execution may expressly change the provisions of the Contract. If an amendment expressly alters the Contract, then the most recent amendment will take precedence.

VI. Contract Notices

Contract notices may be delivered by email to the Contractor's designated contact person as prescribed in Section VII.

VII. Contract Management

The District employee who is primarily responsible for maintaining the Contract Administration file is:

Shelly Kelley, Coordinator Office of the General Counsel Leon County Schools 3397 West Tharpe Street Tallahassee, FL 32303 Telephone (850) 488-1206 Email: <u>kelleys2@leonschools.net</u>

The District's Contract Manager is:

Ryan Peck, Director Maintenance Department Leon County Schools 3420 W. Tharpe St., Suite 200 Tallahassee, Florida 32303 850-617-1818 peckr@leonschools.net

The District may appoint a different Contract Administrator or Manager, which will not require an amendment to the Contract, by sending written notice to the Contractor. Any communication to the District relating to the Contract shall be addressed to the District's Contract Manager or designee. The Contractor has assigned the following individual(s) to serve as the designated contact person for this Contract:

Primary Contact:

Keith Lawson, President Keith Lawson Company 4557 Capital Circle NW., Tallahassee, Florida 32303 850-562-2600 construction@keithlawson.com

All questions and customer service issues concerning this Contract shall be directed to the Contractor's designated contact person(s), above. It will be the designated contact person's responsibility to coordinate with necessary District personnel, as required, to answer questions and resolve issues. The Contractor must provide written notice to the District's Contract Manager or designee if a new employee is designated as the contact person for this Contract.

VIII. Termination

A. Termination for Convenience

The Contract may be terminated by the District upon no less than 60 calendar days' notice and by the Contractor upon no less than 180 calendar days' notice, without cause, unless a lesser time is mutually agreed upon by both parties. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained, or in-person with proof of delivery.

B. <u>Termination for Cause</u>

If a breach of this Contract occurs by the Contractor, the District may terminate the Contract for cause. The District chooses to provide, at its exclusive option, an opportunity for the Contractor to cure the breach for cause within 30 calendar days upon written notice of the deficiency by the District. Any breach of this Contract which is still left uncured by the Contractor after the District has elected to provide 30 calendar days to cure (remedy) the breach, may result in the District's termination of this Contract upon 24 hours written notice by the District. If the District does not elect to afford an opportunity for the Contractor to cure a breach (e.g., instances of egregious Contractor conduct or other Contractor actions which may be harmful to the District), the District may immediately terminate this Contract for cause, upon 24 hours' written notice to the Contractor, as described in this section. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), in person with proof of delivery, or by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained.

C. Termination for Unauthorized Employment

Violation of the provisions of Section 274A of the Immigration and Nationality Act shall be grounds for unilateral cancellation of this Contract.

D. Termination for Lack of Funds

In the event the funds to finance this Contract become unavailable, the District may terminate the Contract upon no less than 24 hours notice, in writing, to the Contractor. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), in-person with proof of delivery, or by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained. The District shall be the final authority as to the availability of funds.

E. Contract Termination Requirements

If at any time, the Contract is canceled, terminated, or otherwise expires, and a Contract is subsequently executed with a contractor other than the Contractor or service delivery is provided by the District, the Contractor has the affirmative obligation to assist in the smooth transition of Contract services to the subsequent provider. This includes but is not limited to, the timely provision of all Contract-related documents, information, and reports not otherwise protected from disclosure by law to the replacing party.

IX. Assignment

The Contractor shall not sell, assign, or transfer its responsibilities or interests under this Contract to another party without prior written approval of the District's Contract Manager or designee. The District shall, at all times, be entitled to assign or transfer its rights, duties, and obligations under this Contract to another governmental agency or special district of the State of Florida upon providing written notice to the Contractor.

X. Subcontracts

The Contractor is fully responsible for all work performed under this Contract. The Contractor may, upon receiving written consent from the District's Contract Manager or designee, enter into written subcontract(s) for the performance of certain obligations under this Contract. No subcontract shall relieve the Contractor of any responsibility for the performance of its contractual duties. All payments to subcontractors shall be made by the Contractor.

It is understood and agreed that the District shall not be liable to any subcontractor for any expenses or liabilities incurred under the subcontract and that the Contractor shall be solely liable to the subcontractor for all expenses and liabilities under this Contract. All subcontractors are subject to the same background check requirements as are referenced in Exhibit A.

XI. Price Adjustments

Any price decrease effectuated during the Contract period because of market change or special sales offered to other customers shall be passed on to the District. This shall also apply to all in-place equipment on a rent or lease plan. Price increases are not accepted unless otherwise stated. All prices are firm and shall be held for the duration of the Contract term. The District may, at its sole discretion, review a request from the Contractor for an equitable adjustment in Contract pricing if pricing or supply availability is affected by extreme or unforeseen conditions in the marketplace outside of the Contractor's control. Requests shall be submitted to the District's Contract Manager along with justification and backup information, as necessary, such as a letter from a manufacturer regarding price increases. The District will consider the request and respond within 30 days. The Contractor shall continue to fill orders at the current Contract pricing until a decision has been made.

XII. Additions/Deletions

During the term of the Contract, the District reserves the right to add or delete the number of commodities or services when considered to be in its best interest. Pricing shall be comparable to the amounts awarded.

XIII. Other Conditions

A. Public Records

The Contractor agrees to (a) keep and maintain public records required by the Board to perform the service; (b) upon request from the Board's custodian of public records, provide the Board with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Florida Statute; (c) ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the Contract term and following completion of the Contract if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the Board; and (d) upon completion of the Contract, transfer, at no cost to the Board all public records in possession of the Contractor, or keep and maintain public records required by the Board to perform contractual obligations. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the Board upon completion of the Contract, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public record disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of the Contract, then the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records. All records stored electronically must be provided to the Board, upon request, in a format that is compatible with its information technology systems. The Board may unilaterally terminate the Contract for refusal by any Contractor to allow public access to all documents, papers, letters, or other material made or received by the Contractor in conjunction with the Contract unless the records are exempt from Section 24(a) of Art. I of the State Constitution and either Section 119.07(1), F.S. or Section 119.071, F.S. Additionally, the Contractor may be subject to penalties under Section 119.10, F.S.

If the Contractor has questions regarding the application of Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, to the Contractor's duty to provide public records relating to this Contract, contact the custodian of public records at:

Leon County Schools ATTN: Julie Jernigan 2757 West Pensacola Street Tallahassee, Florida 32304 Telephone: (850) 487-7177 Email: jerniganj@leonschools.net

B. Disputes

Any dispute concerning the performance of the terms of this Contract shall be resolved informally by the Contract Managers. Any dispute that cannot be resolved informally shall be reduced to writing and delivered to the District's Purchasing Director or designee. The District's Purchasing Director, or designee, shall decide the dispute, reduce the decision to writing, and deliver a copy to the Parties, the Contract Managers, and the District's Contract Administrator.

C. Notices

All notices required or permitted by this Contract shall be given in writing and by hand-delivery or email to the respective Parties. All notices by hand-delivery shall be deemed received on the date of delivery, and all notices by email shall be deemed received when they are transmitted and not returned as undelivered or undeliverable. Both Parties may change their contact information and Contract Manager by written notice given to the other Party as provided above.

D. Insurance

The Contractor agrees to provide adequate insurance coverage on a comprehensive basis and to hold such insurance at all times during the existence of this Contract. The Contractor accepts full responsibility for identifying and determining the type(s) and extent of insurance necessary to provide reasonable financial protection for the Contractor and the District under this Contract. At a minimum, this coverage shall include general liability coverage no less than \$1 million per occurrence and \$2 million in aggregate. Upon the execution of this Contract, the Contractor shall furnish the District's Contract Manager, or designee, written verification of such insurance coverage. Such coverage may be provided by a self-insurance program established and operating under the laws of the State of Florida. The District reserves the right to require additional insurance where appropriate.

If the Contractor is a state agency or subdivision as defined in Section 768.28, F.S., the Contractor shall furnish the District, upon request, written verification of liability protection in accordance with Section 768.28, F.S. Nothing herein shall be construed to extend any Party's liability beyond that provided in Section 768.28., F.S.

E. Employee Status

This Contract does not create an employee/employer relationship between the Parties. It is the intent of the Parties that the District and Contractor are independent contractors under this Contract and neither is the employee of the other for all purposes, including, but not limited to, the application of the Fair Labor Standards Act minimum wage and overtime payments, Federal Insurance Contribution Act, the Social Security Act, the Federal Unemployment Tax Act, the provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, the State Workers Compensation Act, and the State unemployment insurance law.

F. Force Majeure

Neither Party shall be liable for loss or damage suffered as a result of any delay or failure in performance under this Contract or interruption or performance resulting directly or indirectly from acts of God, fire, explosions, earthquakes, floods, water, wind, lightning, civil or military authority, acts of public enemy, war, riots, civil disturbances, insurrections, strikes, or labor disputes.

G. Available Funding

The District's performance and obligation to pay for goods and services under this Contract are contingent upon available annual funding. The costs of services paid under any other Contract or from any other source are not eligible for reimbursement under this Contract.

H. Scrutinized Companies Contractor Certification

The Contractor certifies they are not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created pursuant to Section 215.4725, F.S., and they are not currently engaged in a boycott of Israel. If the resulting Contract exceeds \$1,000,000.00 in total (not including renewal years), the Contractor certifies that they are not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List created pursuant to Sections 215.473, F.S., and 215.4725, F.S., and further certifies they are not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria.

Pursuant to Sections 287.135(5), F.S., and 287.135(3), F.S., the Contractor agrees the District may immediately terminate the resulting Contract for cause if the Contractor is found to have submitted a false certification or if the Contractor is placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel, or has engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria during the term of the resulting Contract. Any company that submits a bid or proposal for a Contract or intends to enter into or renew a Contract with an agency or local governmental entity for goods or services of any amount must certify that the company is not participating in a boycott of Israel.

CONTRACTOR:

Date

Keitk Lawson Company Authorized Representative

SCHOOL BOARD OF LEON COUNTY, FL

Rosanne Wood, Board Chair Date ins Rocky Hanna, Superintendent 16/2024 C

Date

Exhibit A



Request for Proposals (RFP)

Leon County Schools Purchasing Department 3397 West Tharpe Street Tallahassee, Florida 32303 purchasing@leonschools.net

HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services RFP 256-2025

RFP Released: March 13, 2024 Deadline for Questions*: March 27, 2024 Proposals Due*: 2:00 p.m. on April 10, 2024 Nancy Scott Procurement Officer

*Timeline subject to change. Changes will be communicated through an addendum to this RFP (see Section 1.8)

RFP Timeline

RFP Process Steps	Date and Time	Location (if applicable)
		District Website
Release of RFP	Marsh 12, 2024	https://www.leonschools.net/Page/4411
Release of RFP	March 13, 2024	DemandStar
		https://www.demandstar.com
		Submit to:
Written		Nancy Scott, Procurement Officer
Questions Due	March 27, 2024	Subject: RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services
		Email: purchasing@leonschools.net
		District Website
Anticipated Posting of Answers to	March 29, 2024	https://www.leonschools.net/Page/4411
Submitted Questions		DemandStar
		https://www.demandstar.com 17
		Submit to:
		Leon County Schools
	April 10, 2024 at 2:00 pm	Purchasing Department
Sealed Proposals		Attn: Nancy Scott, Procurement Officer
Due and Opened		RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services
		3397 W. Tharpe Street
		Tallahassee, FL 32303*
		*Also the location for the Response Opening
	April 16, 2024	Leon County Schools
Evaluation		Purchasing Department
Team Meeting		3397 W. Tharpe Street
		Tallahassee, FL 32303
Anticipated Date	April 30, 2024	District Website
the District will		https://www.leonschools.net/Page/4411
Advertise its Notice of Board Decision		DemandStar
		https://www.demandstar.com

Table of Contents

RFP Tim	neline	2
SECTIO	N 1: Key Information	6
1.1	Quick Facts	6
1.2	Proposer Qualifications	6
1.3	How to Contact Us (Procurement Rules and Information)	6
1.4	Developing Your Proposal	7
1.5	Submitting Your Proposal	9
1.6	Proposal Opening	10
1.7	Disposition of Proposals	
1.8	Changes to the RFP	
1.9	Protest Procedures	10
SECTIO	N 2: Scope of Work	12
2.1	Background	12
2.2	Procurement Overview	
2.3	Contract Term	12
2.4	Scope of Work	
2.5	Warranty	
2.6	Reassignment of Work	17
2.7	Equipment/Materials Acquisition	17
2.8	Invoice and Payment	
2.9	Performance Monitoring	
SECTIO	N 3: Procurement Rules and Information	19
3.1	Contents and Format of Proposal Submittals	19
3.2	Cost Proposal Submittals	21
3.3	Proposal Evaluation and Criterion	
3.4	Advertising Notice of Board Decision	
3.5	No Prior Involvement and Conflicts of Interest	25
3.6	Confidentiality, Proprietary, or Trade Secret Material	25
3.7	Small Business Participation	25
3.8	Local Business Preference	26
SECTIO	N 4: Contract Terms and Conditions	27
4.1	Contract Modifications	

4.2	Use by Other Public Agencies	. 27	
4.3	Travel Expenses	. 27	
4.4	E-Verify	. 27	
4.5	Subcontracts	. 28	
4.6	Background Screening Requirements/Jessica Lunsford Act	. 28	
4.7	Insurance	. 29	
4.8	Copyrights, Right to Data, Patents, and Royalties	. 30	
4.9	Independent Contractor Status	. 30	
4.10	Contact with Students	. 30	
4.11	Assignment	. 31	
4.12	Force Majeure	. 31	
4.13	Severability	. 31	
4.14	Reservation of Rights	. 31	
4.15	Americans with Disabilities Act	. 31	
4.16	Employment of District Personnel	. 31	
4.17	Legal Requirements	. 31	
4.18	Conflict of Law and Controlling Provisions	. 32	
4.19	Default	. 32	
4.20	Termination	. 32	
4.21	Public Records	. 33	
4.22	Indemnification	. 34	
4.23	Disputes	. 34	
4.24	Federal Terms and Conditions	. 34	
4.25	Anti-Discrimination	. 36	
4.26	Discriminatory Vendor List	. 36	
4.27	Public Entity Crime & Convicted Vendor List	. 36	
4.28	Scrutinized Companies Certification	. 36	
4.29	Vendor Interests	. 37	
SECTION	5: Definitions	38	
Attachmo	ent I	39	
Attachmo	Attachment II40		
Attachmo	ent III	42	
Attachmo	ent IV	43	

Attachment V	44
Attachment VI	48
Attachment VII	49
Attachment VIII	50
Attachment IX	51
Attachment X	53

[The remainder of this page is purposefully blank]

SECTION 1: Key Information

1.1 Quick Facts

The School Board of Leon County, Florida (hereinafter referred to as the "District") is requesting sealed proposals from interested, available, and qualified firms to provide heating and air conditioning installation, maintenance, and repair services. The District does not guarantee to any Successful Proposer (hereinafter referred to as "Contractor") a specific volume of work as a result of award.

- a. The use of capitalization (such as Proposer) denotes words and phrases with special meaning as defined in <u>Section 5, Definitions.</u>
- b. All dates and times reflect Eastern Time (Tallahassee, Florida) unless otherwise indicated.
- **c.** The District reserves the right to perform, or cause to be performed, the services herein described in any manner it sees fit, including, but not limited to, award of other contracts, utilization of existing State or governmental contracts, public purchasing cooperatives, or to perform the work with its own employees.

1.2 Proposer Qualifications

Proposers shall maintain a permanent place of business, have adequate equipment to perform the requested services, be financially solvent, and maintain enough qualified personnel to perform the services of this Contract. Proposers shall provide necessary warranties, as appropriate, for the items they propose to furnish.

- A. The awarded Contractor(s) shall have a *minimum of three (3) years experience within the last five (5)* as a heating and air conditioning contractor, providing installation, maintenance, and repairs for commercial or governmental customers of the same nature as those sought by the District.
- B. At the time of submitting their proposal, and throughout the term of this Agreement, the Contractor shall hold and maintain an active certified license with the Department of Business and Professional Regulation of the State of Florida as a heating and air conditioning contractor. The Proposer shall submit copies of the license.
- C. At the time of submitting their proposal, and throughout the term of this Agreement, the Contractor must hold a valid Certificate of Prequalification from the Leon County School Board Construction and Facilities department. The Proposer shall submit copies of the qualifier's LCS Prequalification Certificate, which shall be submitted with the bid proposal. Certificates must be renewed annually. Proposals from firms not prequalified at the time of submittal will be deemed nonresponsive and will not be considered

1.3 How to Contact Us (Procurement Rules and Information)

a. All questions related to this RFP <u>must</u> be made in writing via email to the Procurement Officer listed below. Questions will only be accepted if submitted in writing on or before the date and time specified in the Timeline.

- b. On or about the date referenced in the Timeline, the District will advertise its answers to written questions on the District's website at https://www.leonschools.net/Page/4411 and DemandStar at https://www.demandstar.com/app/agencies/florida/leon-county-schools-purchasing-department/procurement-opportunities/ed9224e2-7a4c-4013-91a2-56aa6ed77478/.
- **c.** Between the release of the solicitation and the end of the 72-hour period following the advertisement of the Notice of Board Decision (the 72-hour period excludes Saturdays, Sundays, and District holidays), Proposers to this RFP or persons acting on their behalf may not contact any employee or officer of the Leon County School Board or Superintendent concerning any aspect of this solicitation, except in writing to the Procurement Officer as provided in this solicitation or directed by the District. Violation of this provision may be grounds for rejecting a Proposal.
- **d.** Any person requiring special accommodations responding to this solicitation because of a disability should contact the LCS Purchasing Department at (850) 488-1206 at least five (5) days before any pre-solicitation conference, solicitation opening, or public meeting. Persons who are deaf, hard-of-hearing, deaf-blind, or speech-disabled may contact the LCS Purchasing Office by using the Florida Relay Service at 1-800-955-8771 (TTY/ASCII).

e. The District's Procurement Officer

Name: Nancy Scott, Procurement Officer Purchasing Department Leon County Schools 397 W. Tharpe Street Tallahassee, FL 32303 Telephone: (850) 488-1206 Email: purchasing@leonschools.net

f. The Proposer shall not initiate or execute any decision or action arising from any verbal discussion with any District employee related to this RFP. Only written communications from the District's Procurement Officer and formal addendums are considered duly authorized expressions on behalf of the District. Additionally, only written communications from a Proposer are recognized as duly authorized expressions on behalf of the Proposer.

1.4 Developing Your Proposal

- a. This RFP is being issued as part of an open, competitive process and sets out the steps and conditions that apply.
- **b.** Proposers should take the time to read and understand the RFP. In particular, they should:
 - 1. Review Title XLVIII, <u>K-20 Education Code</u>, within the Florida Statutes.
 - 2. Develop a strong understanding of the District's requirements detailed in <u>Section 2</u>.
 - **3.** Ensure their company is on file and in good standing with the Florida Department of State, or provide certification of exemption from this requirement, as required for all entities

defined under Chapters 607, 617, or 620, Florida Statutes (F.S.), seeking to do business with the District.

- **c.** Proposers should prepare a clear and concise Proposal, avoiding complicated jargon and thoroughly describing their ability to meet the expectations of the District.
- **d.** Proposers must follow the format and instructions included in this RFP for their Proposal submittal.
- e. Proposals that contain provisions that are contrary to the material requirements of this RFP are not permitted. Including alternate provisions or conditions may result in the Proposal being deemed non-responsive to the solicitation.
- f. Proposers must use Attachment I (Cost Proposal Form) to submit pricing. Proposers shall not change or substantially alter the form but fill it out completely, as instructed in Section 3.2 of this RFP.
- **g.** Proposers should thoroughly review their Proposal before submission to ensure the Proposal is complete and accurate and it has provided all information requested in the format prescribed in Section 3, Procurement Rules and Information.
- **h.** The District is not liable for any costs incurred by a Proposer while responding to this RFP, including the costs associated with attending site visits, oral presentations, or negotiations, as applicable.
- i. Proposers are expected to submit questions or concerns they have regarding the requirements or terms and conditions of this solicitation during the question and answer phase, per Section 1.3, a.
- j. The District shall reject any and all Proposals that do not meet the following **pass/fail criteria** (also referred to as Mandatory Responsiveness Criteria). Any Proposal rejected for failure to meet these requirements will not be evaluated further:
 - The Proposal shall demonstrate that the Proposer is duly licensed in the State of Florida and has a minimum of three (3) years within the last five (5) years as a heating and air conditioning system contractor, doing installation, maintenance, and repairs for commercial or governmental customers of the same nature as those sought by the District;
 - 2. The Proposer shall submit a valid Certificate of Prequalification from the Leon County School Board Construction and Facilities department;
 - **3.** The Proposer must confirm that all services to be provided under the Contract will be compliant with all laws, rules, and other authority applicable to providing the services, including, but not limited to, Florida's Open Government laws (Article I, Section 24, Florida Constitution, and Chapter 119, F.S.), Section 218.39, Florida Statutes, (F.S.) as defined in Chapter 10.800, Rules of the Auditor General; and
 - 4. The Proposer shall complete and submit Attachment I, Cost Proposal Form, Attachment II, Required Provisions Certification, Attachment III, Notice of Conflict of Interest, Attachment IV, Proposer Contact Information, and Attachment V, Proposers' References.

1.5 Submitting Your Proposal

- Proposers shall submit their Proposals in a sealed envelope or package with the RFP number and the date and time of the Proposal opening <u>clearly marked on the sealed envelope or packaging</u>. Proposers may submit their Proposals by mail, courier, delivery services (such as FedEx or UPS), or hand-delivery to the location below. The District will not accept any Proposals submitted via email or fax.
- b. Proposers must mail or otherwise deliver their Proposals to the following address:

Leon County Schools Purchasing Department RFP 256-2025 HVAC Services Attn: Nancy Scott, Procurement Officer 3397 W. Tharpe Street Tallahassee, FL 32303

- **c.** It is the Proposer's responsibility to ensure their Proposal is delivered to the District by the date and time stipulated in the Timeline. The District's clock will stamp Proposals received and shall provide the official time for the Proposal opening. Late Proposals will not be accepted.
- d. Submit a Technical Proposal and a Cost Proposal in separately sealed and clearly labeled packages. The Cost Proposal may be shipped along with the Technical Proposal as long as it is sealed separately (such as in a sealed envelope) within the same shipping container <u>and clearly marked</u>.
- e. Submit one (1) signed, original Technical Proposal, five (5) additional hardcopies, and five (5) electronic copies of the Technical Proposal in searchable PDF format on individual electronic storage devices or flash drives (not password protected). The original Technical Proposal will take precedence in the event there is a discrepancy between the original and the hard copies or electronic copies.
- f. Submit one (1) signed, original Cost Proposal (Attachment I), three (3) additional hard copies, and one (1) electronic copy of the Cost Proposal in searchable PDF format on an electronic storage device or flash drive (not password-protected). The original Cost Proposal will take precedence in the event there is a discrepancy between the original and the hard copies or electronic copies.
- **g.** The signed original Proposals shall be clearly marked as "Original," and the hardcopies shall be numbered one (1) through five (5).
- h. If the Proposer includes information in their Proposal that they believe is and have marked as confidential or trade secret, the Proposer should submit one (1) redacted hard copy and one (1) redacted electronic copy in searchable PDF format (in addition to the non-redacted version) as outlined in Section 3.6.
- i. Proposers are encouraged to print Proposal documents double-sided and minimize the use of non-recyclable materials.



1.6 Proposal Opening

- a. Proposals are due and will be publicly opened at the time, date, and location specified in the Timeline.
- **b.** District staff are not responsible for the inadvertent opening of a Proposal that is improperly sealed, addressed, or not correctly identified with the RFP number.
- **c.** After the Bid Opening, interested parties may submit a written request to the Procurement Officer for the names of all Proposers.

1.7 Disposition of Proposals

- a. The District reserves the right to withdraw this RFP at any time, and by doing so, it assumes no liability to any Proposer.
- b. The District reserves the right to reject any Proposals received in response to this RFP.
- **c.** The District reserves the right to waive Minor Irregularities when doing so would be in the best interest of the District. At its exclusive option, the District may correct Minor Irregularities but is under no obligation to do so.
- **d.** All documentation produced as part of this Proposal shall become the exclusive property of the District, may not be returned to or removed by the Proposer or its agents, and will become a matter of public record, subject to the provisions of Chapter 119, F.S. Selection or rejection of the Proposal will not affect this right. Should the District reject all Proposals and re-solicit, information submitted in response to this RFP will become a matter of public record as indicated in Section 119.071, F.S. The District shall have the right to use any ideas, adaptations of any ideas, or recommendations presented in any Proposal. The award or rejection of a Proposal shall not affect this right.

1.8 Changes to the RFP

The District will post all addenda and materials relative to this procurement on the District's Purchasing website at <u>https://www.leonschools.net/Page/4411</u> and on DemandStar at <u>https://www.demandstar.com/app/agencies/florida/leon-county-schools-purchasing-</u> department/procurement-opportunities/ed9224e2-7a4c-4013-91a2-56aa6ed77478/.

Interested parties are responsible for monitoring this site for new or changing information relative to this procurement. Proposers are responsible for ensuring that all addendums have been read and incorporated, as applicable, in their Proposal.

1.9 Protest Procedures

Per Section 120.57(3), F.S., a Notice of Intent to Protest or a Formal Written Protest must be filed with the District's Purchasing Department within the timeframes established in Florida Statutes. Filings may be made physically at 3397 W. Tharpe Street, Tallahassee, Florida 32305, or via email to <u>bidprotests@leonschools.net</u>. Protests must be made in compliance with Rules 28-110.003 and 28-

110.004, Florida Administrative Code (F.A.C.). Filings received on a weekend, District holiday, or after 5:00 p.m. will be filed the next business day.

Failure to file a protest within the time prescribed in Section 120.57(3), F.S., or failure to post the bond or other security required by law within the time allowed for filing a bond shall constitute a waiver of proceedings under Chapter 120, F.S.

[The remainder of this page is purposefully blank]

SECTION 2: Scope of Work

2.1 Background

The District and the School Board are created under Article IX, Section 4, of the Constitution of the State of Florida. The School Board is an independent taxing and reporting authority responsible for the operation, control, and supervision of all free public schools within the school district, subject to the Florida K-20 Education Code, Chapters 1000 – 1013, F.S. The Board consists of five (5) elected officials responsible for, among other things, the adoption of policies that govern the operation of District public schools. The elected Superintendent of Schools is responsible for the administration and management of the schools within the applicable parameters of state laws, State Board of Education Rules, and School Board policies.

The District provides a standard, traditional curriculum to a student body of approximately 31,000 students ranging from pre-kindergarten through the 12th grade. The District also provides adult education at several facilities during regular and non-school hours. In addition to the standard curriculum, the District offers a variety of specialized technical training programs for the higher grade levels.

2.2 Procurement Overview

Through this solicitation, the District is seeking competitive Proposals from experienced, professional, Licensed Mechanical Contractors to provide labor, parts and materials to perform preventive maintenance and repairs on heating and air conditioning systems and related components on an as needed basis district wide. The scope of work outlined in this RFP establishes the minimum requirements to be provided by the Awarded Contractor(s).

The District anticipates awarding multiple contracts for services as is in the District's best interest. The Awarded Contractor(s) must have the ability to begin the implementation of services if awarded on or before July 1, 2024.

2.3 Contract Term

We anticipate that the Contract(s) will commence on July 1, 2024. The expected Contract terms and options to renew are:

Description	Time Period
The initial term of the Contract	Three (3) years
Optional Contract Renewal Term(s)	Up to three (3) years, or portions thereof
Maximum term of the Contract	Six (6) years

2.4 Scope of Work

The District is seeking qualified licensed Mechanical Contractors to furnish all materials, services, supervision, technicians, materials transportation, equipment, tools, and any incidentals necessary to provide installation, maintenance, and miscellaneous heating and air conditioning service repairs, as needed district-wide. Awarded Contractors may be required to repair, alter, remodel, add to, subtract from, or improve any previous heating and air conditioning equipment or facility. All repair work shall be permanent.

All preventive maintenance, repair, and installation of heating and air conditioning equipment and performance of heating and air conditioning services shall follow the following standards:

- Florida Building Code (FBC).
- Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA); and
- Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA).
- a. The awarded Contractor is responsible for the protection of all buildings, structures, and utilities that are under or above ground or on the surface from their operations that may be hazardous and/or damaging to said facilities.
- **b.** The awarded Contractor is responsible for the protection of all students, visitors, and Board personnel against hazards and/or injuries due to their operations at the work site.
- c. The awarded Contractor shall not block exits, hallways, corridors, driveways, or delivery areas nor impede ingress or egress.
- **d.** The awarded Contractor shall not impede nor interfere with the normal function of the facility, its occupants, or programs.
- e. The awarded Contractor shall ensure frequent pick-up of all refuse, rubbish, scrap materials, and debris that result from their operations so that the work site presents a neat and orderly appearance at all times. All rubbish, scrap, etc., shall be transported from the premises. At the completion of work, the contractor shall remove all work materials, tools, equipment, and surplus materials from the work site and leave the project in ready-to-use condition. The Board is not responsible for the loss of tools or supplies.
- f. The awarded Contractor shall liaise with the District project coordinator to schedule maintenance, repairs, and installations. Under no circumstances shall any delivery or repair be attempted before proper clearance has been obtained from the District project coordinator.
- g. To minimize interruption of normal operations, removal and disposal of old equipment shall be done immediately by the awarded Contractor as requested by the District. The awarded Contractor shall install the new equipment on the same day as the removal of the defective equipment. The awarded Contractor is to dispose of defective equipment in accordance with all local Statutes and laws regarding dumping. Under no conditions is the awarded Contractor to use any District bin or trash container to dispose of such items. The District reserves the right to remove parts from equipment for future utilization prior to equipment disposal.
- 2.4.1 Service Requirements
 - a. The contractor(s) shall provide, complete maintenance, service, repair, and/or replacement and other services, including but not limited to the following equipment, parts, and system requirements; inspections, testing, maintenance, calibration, repair or replacement, adjustment, electrical equipment, heating elements, motors, electrical wiring up to 6 feet from point of connection, enthalpy wheel(s), damper(s), pressure relief, discharge plenum and duct interphase, terminals, microprocessor, outside air louver, fans, coupling, shafts, fan blades, belts, pulleys, and bearings, coil(s), refrigerant piping, thermostats, thermostat programming, thermostat battery, humidistat, expansion valves or metering device, interior and exterior caulking and sealing, condensate drains branches to storm drain main connection, compressors, filters, dryers, starters,

solid state starters, contactors, relays, equipment disconnect switches, variable speed drives, breakers, fuses, timers, switches, including resealing of fiberglass insulation and edges with proper white breather weather barrier mastic.

- **b.** Routine service will be initiated by the District and will be in accordance with OEM specifications and the terms of this contract. When a call is placed for routine service, the contractor will be required to respond to this service request within forty-eight (48) hours.
- c. Insulation removed for maintenance or dislodged by age shall be reinstalled in a manner consistent with manufacturer's instructions for application and shall be properly sealed with mastic for permanency and so no fiberglass is in contact with the airstream. Tape is not allowed to be used to seal insulation.
- d. Primer and paint shall be applied where required to prevent deterioration of the equipment.
- e. The Contractor(s) shall be responsible for any ceiling, walls, electrical system, floor and/or duct repairs, in addition to the equipment and its access panels, damaged as a result of equipment or panel removal for servicing.
- f. The contractor(s) shall ensure that all access panels and screws are installed and fit correctly after servicing equipment.

2.4.2 Administrative Procedure

The awarded Contractor(s) will provide, as requested by authorized District staff, job estimates or quotes at no charge to the District. The Contractor must respond to project quote requests with a written quote within two (2) business days. It is the intention of the District to contract with the most qualified and responsive Contractor able to expeditiously complete the project at a competitive cost to the Board. At the District's discretion, competing quotes may be solicited for individual projects. The awarded pricing from this Contract(s) will be the basis for all invoicing/billing for goods and services provided under this Contract. Vendors may submit quotes for prices lower than the contracted rates but may not exceed the proposed rates.

When requesting a project quote:

- a. The Contractor shall be notified of the project and site location.
- **b.** When necessary, a mutually agreed upon date and time shall be arranged between the Contractor and District project coordinator responsible for overseeing the project.
- c. After a general overview of the project is given to the Contractor on site or verbally, the Contractor shall prepare a written proposal on the Contractor's letterhead to include but not limited to:
 - i. A brief description of the work to be completed
 - ii. The number of labor hours estimated to complete the project (Travel time will not be considered in the calculation of elapsed time).
 - iii. The material and/or equipment cost estimate, if applicable
 - iv. The District will assume responsibility for any and all fees associated with permitting.

- **d.** Upon acceptance of the job estimate, the District will issue a purchase order. At no time should work commence without an authorized purchase order with the exception of a District approved designated emergency.
- e. The Contractor will be requested to perform the project-specific duties as assigned. The timeframe of each project will be "as required" and at the direction of the District project coordinator. The project will be deemed complete when the work has been reviewed and approved by the project coordinator or his designee.
- f. Once completed, the contractor should submit to the project coordinator or his designee an itemized invoice showing date, location, and hourly labor rates for all position titles and materials (cost to include a copy of original invoice and mark-up) necessary for project completion.
- g. If the Contractor does not wish to issue a quote or cannot meet the requirements of the project, inclusive of the time given in which to complete the job, the Contractor shall respond in writing with a "No Quote" and provide an explanation as to why they are not submitting a quote. Any Contractor that fails to submit a request for a quote successively three (3) times in a row may have their contract canceled due to non-performance.

2.4.3 Personnel

The awarded Contractor is required and shall have the capability to simultaneously perform work at multiple locations throughout the District when requested to do so. The awarded Contractor shall, at the time of submitting their Proposal and throughout the term of the Contract, employ at least two (2) full time technicians that are properly trained and certified in refrigerant handling, recovery, and storage. Technicians shall have successfully completed the EPA Universal Refrigerant Transition and Recovery Certification Program and shall be so certified. The vendor shall submit with their proposal, copies of all technicians' EPA Universal Refrigerant Transition and Recovery Certification. Technicians must be capable of performing installation, repairs, and routine maintenance services on the current and future HVAC equipment in the District. The awarded Contractor shall supply the technicians with all the appropriate equipment, tools, transportation, and training to properly repair, install, and maintain District HVAC equipment in accordance with the RFP.

2.4.4 System Failure

Should any of the contractor(s) activities result in HVAC system failure, or shutdown of any part of the air conditioning system, the vendor is required to immediately inform the District project coordinator and follow up with a written notice within twenty-four (24) hours. The written notification shall state the reason the equipment is not in service, when repairs will be completed and the system back in full operation. The contractor shall make every effort to expedite the service and minimize the disruption (the cooling effectiveness) to the location being serviced and shall employ every ordinary and extraordinary effort to minimize loss of air conditioning time.

2.4.5 System Condition

Whenever services are provided, the contractor shall ensure that the HVAC equipment and systems are left in an operable condition. The contractor shall document all services performed and submit said documentation with their invoice for services.

2.4.6 Equipment Safety

All equipment operated on any school district site shall be equipped with guards and/or shields to minimize the possibility of injury to the operator or the general public. Machinery not equipped with safety devices shall not be operated at any facility housing students, staff or other personnel. No

power equipment shall be operated in the vicinity of students during periods such as class change, recess, fire drills, etc. Proper and safe operation of all equipment is the contractor's responsibility.

2.4.7 Contractor Accessibility

Contractor shall be accessible by a Leon County toll free local telephone call during regular business hours. Local off-hours answering service for emergencies shall be available for contractor notification twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days per week, all year, including holidays. The expected two (2) hour response time from initial call notification is required during business days from 7:00 AM to 5:00 PM. If the contractor is notified after business hours, or notification would result in an arrival after 7:00 PM, response time shall be expected the next business day at 7:00 AM provided a two (2) hour time window was provided from notification to expected response time.

2.4.8 Working Day

The normal working hours for the District are between 7:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday. Projects will be mutually scheduled as required as in the District's best interests. Such scheduling will include off hours, weekends, and holidays.

2.4.9 Overtime

The awarded Contractor(s) must be available to provide service after normal working hours. Overtime rates as quoted on the Cost Proposal Form shall be paid for all hours worked after 5:00 p.m. and before 7:00 a.m. on weekdays and any work performed on weekends and holidays. Any contemplation of overtime hours must be pre-approved by the District project coordinator.

2.4.10 Emergency Service

In the case of a designated emergency, the awarded contractor must be able to respond to an emergency call within two (2) hours. These specifications define emergency service as an unexpected situation or occurrence that demands a two (2) hour response by the contractor due to acts of nature or any situation that affects the safety of persons or property as declared at the sole discretion of the District Project Coordinator.

2.5 Warranty

- a. A minimum one (1) year warranty shall apply to all Contractor-furnished and installed parts, materials, supplies and/or equipment. The warranty shall cover the cost of any and all parts, materials, supplies and/or equipment as well as related labor in addition to required warranties as stated in technical specifications. As part of your Proposal, your response shall clearly acknowledge your warranty policy period, exclusions, and acceptable warranty repair rates.
- b. Maintenance work shall be warranted for a period of ninety (90) days, and the contractor(s) shall remedy any defects for a minimum of ninety (90) days from the date of final acceptance. All labor and materials used shall be documented on the contractor(s) service reports. Unless otherwise specified, warranty repairs shall be corrected immediately upon receipt of the written or oral notice.
- c. Some or all equipment or parts covered under this Agreement may be under Warranty. The awarded Contractor(s) will be held responsible for dealing with the Contractor and/or the OEM for all warranted equipment from the date of award. The awarded Contractor will be responsible for obtaining warranty work and/or parts from the appropriate party, providing labor as necessary, for all of the air conditioning equipment. However, the equipment shall be considered "as is" and shall be covered under this Agreement as of the effective date.

2.6 Reassignment of Work

The District reserves the right and authority to reassign work to another Contractor at any time for reasons to include, but not limited to:

- a. The assigned Contractor cannot comply with the specifications in cases of an emergency.
- **b.** The assigned Contractor cannot respond to the job requirements at the time due to scheduling conflicts, staffing considerations, or other reasonable cause(s) for preventing their completion of the project as required.
- c. The District shall have the option to solicit additional quotes, bids, or even professional opinions about a particular project and could engage the services of another heating and air conditioning system company/contractor when in its best interest.

2.7 Equipment/Materials Acquisition

The District is requesting a percentage (%) of the materials' mark-up price from each bidder. The District will not accept any materials markup pricing that is in excess of 10% of the awarded Contractor(s) actual cost for the materials. The markup percentage may not be applied to any amount the vendor pays in sales tax for the materials or equipment. The awarded Contractor(s), upon request, must provide the original invoice showing the Contractor's actual cost for any equipment as provided. Further, the District reserves the right to acquire by its own means any equipment or materials necessary to perform the scope of work of this RFP.

2.8 Invoice and Payment

The Contractor shall submit monthly invoices by the 10th of the month for work performed the prior month. Invoices should contain sufficient detail for a pre and post-audit.

The District's payment terms are net 30 days from receipt of a properly detailed and accurate invoice.

2.9 Performance Monitoring

The District may utilize any or all of the following methodologies in monitoring the Successful Proposer(s) performance under the Contract and in determining compliance with Contract terms and conditions.

- a. On-site reviews of work performed;
- b. Documentation/review of timely response to work requests;
- c. Documentation/review of timely completion of work as assigned; and
- d. Documentation/review of invoices

The Contract Manager will provide a written monitoring report to the Successful Proposer within 30 days of a monitoring visit. Non-compliance issues identified by the Contract Manager will be described in detail to provide the Successful Proposer(s) the opportunity for correction, where feasible.

Within ten calendar days of receipt of the District's written monitoring report, the Successful Proposer shall provide a formal Corrective Action Plan (CAP) to the Contract Manager (email acceptable) in response to all noted deficiencies to include responsible individuals and required time frames for achieving compliance. Unless specifically agreed upon in writing by the Contract Manager, time frames for compliance shall not exceed 30 calendar days from the date of receipt of the monitoring report by the

Successful Proposer. CAPs that do not contain all the information required shall be rejected by the Contract Manager in writing. The Successful Proposer shall have 15 calendar days from the receipt of such written rejection to submit a revised CAP; this will not increase the required time for achieving compliance. All noted deficiencies shall be corrected within the time frames identified in the CAP or as amended with prior approval of the District. If deficiencies are not corrected within the approved timeframe, the District will impose a financial consequence of \$100 per day until corrected. The Contract Manager may conduct follow-up monitoring at any time to determine compliance based on the submitted CAP.

Any Contractor that has documented non-compliance issues without resolution one or more times may have their contract cancelled due to non-performance. Contract cancellation will be at the sole discretion of the District.

[The remainder of this page is purposefully blank]

SECTION 3: Procurement Rules and Information

3.1 Contents and Format of Proposal Submittals

Proposals are to be organized in TABs as directed below. Proposers shall include all the requested information in each TAB, or their Proposal may be deemed non-responsive. Additionally, information included in the incorrect section may not be scored by the District's Evaluation Team.

- a. TAB A Overview
 - 1. Cover Letter

A cover letter on the Proposer's letterhead with contact information and the name and signature of the representative of the responding organization authorized to legally obligate the Proposer to provide the services requested. If the Proposer is a subsidiary company, the name of the parent company shall be included. Finally, the cover letter must state that the Proposer agrees to provide the services as described in their Proposal and the RFP;

2. Executive Summary

Submit a brief executive summary stating the Proposer's understanding of the nature and scope of the services to be provided and the capability to comply with all terms and conditions of the RFP. No pricing information is to be included in the executive summary;

3. Financial Interest

Please include a list of any Board/District employees or officials that have a material financial interest (over 5%) using Attachment III, Section 2. Please include the employee/official's name, title/position, and the date they filed the required Conflict of Interest Statement with the Leon County Supervisor of Elections before the Proposal Opening.

- b. TAB B Experience and Organization
 - 1. References

Proposers shall provide at least three (3), but not more than five (5), references from commercial or governmental agencies for whom the Proposer has provided services of the same nature as those sought by the District. References should reflect current or recent experience and must support the experience requirements of this RFP. To qualify as current/recent experience, services described by references shall be ongoing or shall have been completed within the 12 months preceding the issuance date of this RFP.

Each reference shall be completed and signed by the individual offering the reference and certified by a notary public, using Attachment V, Proposer's Reference Form. Current or former employees of the District or current or former members of the Board may not be used for more than one reference. The District reserves the right to contact reference sources listed or previous clients not listed in the Proposer's Proposal.

2. Narrative Record of Past Experience

As indicated in Section 1.4(j) of this RFP, it is a Mandatory Responsiveness Requirement that the awarded Contractor(s) shall have a minimum of three (3) years within the last five (5) years as a heating and air conditioning system contractor doing installation, maintenance, and repairs for

commercial or governmental customers of the same nature as those sought by the District. The details of the Proposer's experience meeting this requirement shall be provided in narrative form and with enough detail for the District to determine its complexity and relevance. Specifically, a Proposer shall include the following:

- a. A description of experience providing services similar in nature to the services sought in this RFP;
- **b.** The specific length of time the Proposer has provided similar services and where services were provided;
- c. Proposers shall identify any suspension, revocation, or review of the Proposer's licensure in the last five (5) years. Proposers shall also disclose any bankruptcies, judgments, or liens within the last five (5) years.
- d. Disputes: Proposers shall identify all contract disputes they (or their affiliates, subcontractors, agents, etc.) have had with any customer within the last three (3) years relating to contracts under which they provided services similar in nature to those described herein. This shall include any circumstance involving the performance or non-performance of a contractual obligation that resulted in (i) identification by the contract customer that the Proposer was in default or breach of a duty under the contract or not performing obligations as required under the contract, (ii) the issuance of a notice of default or breach; (iii) the institution of any judicial or quasi-judicial action against the Proposer as a result of the alleged default or defect in performance; or (iv) the assessment of any fines, liquidated damages, or financial consequences. Proposers must indicate whether the disputes were resolved and, if so, explain how they were resolved.
- e. Subcontractor Information: If the Proposer plans to use subcontractors to provide any performance under the Contract, the Proposer shall include detailed information for all subcontractors with whom it plans on contracting. This information shall be provided using Attachment VII, Subcontracting Form. And shall, at a minimum, include the following: name, contact information, the service(s) subcontractor will be providing under the prospective contract, the number of years the subcontractor has provided services, projects of similar size and scope to the services sought via this RFP the subcontractor has provided, and all instances of contractual default or debarment (as a prime or subcontractor) the subcontractor has had in the past five (5) years.
- 1. Contractor Annual Prequalification Certificate

The Proposer must provide a valid Certificate of Prequalification from the Leon County School Board Construction and Facilities department.

2. Staff Assignments and Certifications

The Proposer shall provide resumes or job descriptions for all positions assigned to the Contract along with copies of any relevant certifications/licensure for staff that will be providing the onsite services contemplated in this RFP.

a. TAB C Required Forms

Proposers shall complete the following forms:

- **1.** The completed, notarized Attachment II, Required Provisions Certification, signed by the authorized representative who signs the above-mentioned cover letter;
- Completed Application for Vendor Status*, and associated forms

 (https://www.leonschools.net/cms/lib/FL01903265/Centricity/Domain/195/FORMS/Applica tion%20for%20Vendor%20Status-ACH%20forms%20FEB%202021.pdf);
- 3. Attachment III, Notice of Conflict of Interest
- 4. Attachment IV, Vendor Contact Information
- 5. Attachment V, Proposer's Reference Form
- 6. Attachment VI, Local Preference Affidavit (if applicable)
- 7. Attachment VII, Subcontracting Form (if applicable)
- 8. Attachment VIII, Drug-Free Workplace Certification (if applicable)
- 9. Attachment IX, Certification Regarding Debarment
- **10.** Attachment X, Certification Regarding Lobbying

*Please note if the Vendor is already registered with the District, it does not need to submit another application.

3.2 Cost Proposal Submittals

Each Proposer shall complete and submit Attachment I, Cost Proposal Form, indicating pricing for services as detailed. The Cost Proposal Form shall NOT be included in the Proposer's Technical Proposal. The Cost Proposal Form shall be provided in a separate, sealed envelope. This envelope may be included in the shipping package with the Proposer's Technical Proposal; however, it must be separately sealed within the package. While factors that contribute to cost may be discussed in the Proposer's Proposal, actual pricing shall only be included in the Cost Proposal. The inclusion of price information in the Technical Proposal will result in finding the Proposal non-responsive.

3.3 Proposal Evaluation and Criterion

Failure to respond, provide detailed information, or provide requested Proposal elements will result in the reduction of points in the evaluation process. The District will reject any Proposal containing material deviations from the RFP. The District may waive any minor irregularities and technicalities. If only one responsive Proposal is received, the Team may negotiate the best terms and conditions with that sole Proposer or may recommend the rejection of all proposals as permitted by Section 6A-1.012(12)(c), F.A.C. The evaluation process will be conducted as described below. Evaluation of Proposals will be based on an average of the Evaluation Team Member's points (for sections evaluated by the Team).

3.3.1 Responsiveness Determination: Each Proposal will be reviewed by the District's Purchasing Department to determine if the Proposal meets the mandatory responsiveness criteria as listed in Section 1.4(j) of the RFP. Proposals deemed non-responsive will not be further evaluated nor

be considered for award. The individual responsible for this portion of the evaluation is not a member of the Evaluation Team.

3.3.2 Cost Evaluation: The District's Purchasing Department will review and assign Cost Points based on the formula below:

Cost Component	Cost Points
Hourly Labor Cost Total (Straight Time)	20
Hourly Labor Cost Total (Overtime)	5
Materials Markup % Over Cost	5
TOTAL COST POINTS AVAILABLE	30 points

For Cost Points, the Vendor submitting the lowest Cost will receive the total points available. All other Proposals will receive Cost Points according to the following formula:

(N / X) x Cost Points Available = Z

Where:

N = Lowest Price received by any Proposal

X = Vendor's Proposed Price

Z = Total Cost Points Awarded

3.3.3 Evaluation Team: This step evaluates the strengths of the companies that have responded to the RFP. The Team will score the Proposals using the evaluation criterion below.

Evaluation Criterion	Maximum Assigned Points
CRITERION 1: Business Experience	
• To what extent does the Vendor's corporate structure, past performance, and qualifications demonstrate an ability to provide quality heating and air	Excellent 30
conditioning system contractor services?	Good 22.5
Financial viability and stability	Fair 15
• To what extent does the Vendor demonstrate stability in providing prior contractual services?	Poor 7.5
• To what extent does the Vendor demonstrate the ability to comply with required licensing requirements, including past licensing issues?	Unsatisfactory 0

	Evaluation Criterion	Maximum Assigned Points
С R а. о	ITERION 2: Staffing and Qualifications To what extent does the Vendor's proposed staff reflect the experience required in this RFP? Does the proposed staff and staffing model appear appropriate to meet the services sought in the RFP?	Excellent 30 Good 22.5 Fair 15 Poor 7.5 Unsatisfactory 0
CR •	ITERION 3: Quality of References To what extent do the Vendor's references demonstrate its ability to provide services under a Contract?	Excellent 30 Good 22.5
•	services under a Contract? How well do the Vendor's recent clients compare to the size or scope of the services the District is seeking?	Fair 15 Poor 7.5 Unsatisfactory 0

Scored by LCS Purchasing Department	
CRITERION 5: Cost Points	Points to be assigned per Section 3.3.2
Local Preference (Board Policy 6450)	10
Small Business Certification (Board Policy 6325)	5

3.3.4 Score Computation: All scores will be calculated (sections scored by the Team will be averaged per criterion) and combined for a Grand Total Score. The table below provides scoring guidelines to be used by the District's Evaluation Team members when allocating points:

Score	Score Description
Excellent	Exceeds expectations for effectiveness and responsiveness to the requirement. "Excellent" is defined as a proposal to a specific criterion that is extensive, detailed, and exceeds all requirements and objectives of the solicitation, with a high probability of meeting the requirements with little or no risk to the School District. "Excellent" also demonstrates a complete understanding of the requirements, with the approach significantly exceeding performance and/or capability standards, has several exceptional strengths, shows no weaknesses, and will require normal contractor effort and project monitoring.

Good	Above minimum performance, effective and responsive to the requirement. "Good" is defined as a proposal that generally exceeds requirements in minor areas; therefore, it has a good probability of meeting the requirements with little risk to the School District. "Good" also demonstrates a good understanding of the requirements, and the approach exceeds the performance or capability standards with one or more strengths that will benefit the School District. Weaknesses will have little potential to cause a disruption of schedule, an increase in cost, or a degradation of performance. Normal contract effort and project monitoring will be required to overcome any difficulties.
Fair	Minimally acceptable performance standards and responsive to the requirement. "Fair" is defined as a proposal that generally meets the requirements. "Fair" demonstrates an acceptable understanding of the requirements, and the approach meets the performance or capability standards with no obvious strengths that will benefit the School District. Weaknesses will have the potential to cause a disruption of schedule, an increase in cost, or a degradation of performance. Special contractor emphasis and close monitoring will probably minimize any difficulties of risk.
Poor	Responsive to the requirement but below acceptable standards. "Poor" is defined as a proposal that demonstrates a limited understanding of the requirements includes minor omissions, and the approach barely meets the performance or capability standards necessary for minimal contract performance. "Poor" demonstrates a misunderstanding of the requirements that may be corrected or resolved through discussions without a complete revision of the Proposal. Weaknesses can potentially cause some disruption of schedule, increase in cost, and/or degradation of performance even with special contractor emphasis and close project monitoring.
Unsatisfactory	Not responsive to requirements. "Unsatisfactory" is defined as a proposal not meeting the requirements without major revisions and proposes an unacceptable risk. "Unsatisfactory" demonstrates a misunderstanding of the requirements; the approach fails to meet performance or capability standards and contains major omissions and inadequate detail to assure the evaluator that the Proposer understands the requirement.

3.4 Advertising Notice of Board Decision

A Contract will be awarded to the Responsive and Responsible Vendor(s) who receive the highest Final Score, considering price and other requirements as set forth in Section 3.3. The District reserves the right to award one (1) or more Contracts, in whole or in part, for the services sought in this RFP. The District reserves the right to accept or reject any and all offers or separable portions and to waive any Minor Irregularity, technicality, or omission if the District determines doing so will serve the best interest of the Board.

As in any competitive solicitation, the Board shall advertise a public notice of Board Decision when the Board has decided on the outcome of the solicitation, including, but not limited to, a decision to award a Contract(s), reject all Proposals, or to cancel/withdraw the RFP.

The Notice of Board Decision will be advertised on or about the date shown in the Timeline and will remain posted for a period of 72 hours (Saturdays, Sundays, and District holidays shall be excluded in the computation of the 72-hour period).

3.5 No Prior Involvement and Conflicts of Interest

Any Proposer who participated through decision, approval, disapproval, recommendation, preparation of any part of the purchase, influenced the content of the solicitation, rendered advice, investigated, audited, or served in any other advisory capacity is ineligible to participate in this solicitation.

Additionally, no Proposer shall compensate in any manner, directly or indirectly, any officer, agent, or employee of the District for any act or service which he/she may do or perform for, or on behalf of, any officer, agent, or employee of the Proposer. No officer, agent, or employee of the District or Board shall have any interest, directly or indirectly, in any Contract or purchase made, or authorized to be made, by anyone for, or on behalf of, the Board. The Proposer shall have no interest and shall not acquire any interest that shall conflict in any manner or degree with the performance of the services required under this RFP.

Certification and acceptance of this provision is incorporated in Attachment II, Required Provisions Certification.

3.6 Confidentiality, Proprietary, or Trade Secret Material

The District takes its public records responsibilities as provided under Chapter 119, F.S., and Article I, Section 24 of the Florida Constitution very seriously. If the Proposer considers any portion of the documents, data, or records submitted in response to this solicitation to be confidential, trade secret, or otherwise not subject to disclosure under Chapter 119, F.S., the Florida Constitution, or other authority, the Proposer must also simultaneously provide the District with a separate redacted copy of its Proposal and briefly describe in writing the grounds for claiming exemption from the public records law, including the specific statutory citation for such exemption. This redacted copy shall contain the District's solicitation name, number, and the name of the Proposer on the cover and shall be clearly titled "Redacted Copy." The redacted copy shall be provided to the District at the same time the Proposer submits its Proposal to the solicitation and must only exclude or redact those exact portions that are claimed confidential, proprietary, or trade secret. The Proposer shall be responsible for defending its determination that the redacted portions of its response are confidential, trade secret, or otherwise not subject to disclosure. Further, the Proposer shall protect, defend, and indemnify the District for any and all claims arising from or relating to the Proposer's determination that the redacted portions of its response are confidential, proprietary, trade secret, or otherwise not subject to disclosure. If the Proposer fails to submit a Redacted Copy with its Proposal, the District is authorized to produce the entire documents, data, or records submitted by the Proposer in answer to a public record request for these records. In no event shall the District, Board, or any of its employees or agents be liable for disclosing or otherwise failing to protect the confidentiality of information submitted in response to this solicitation.

3.7 Small Business Participation

This RFP, in the evaluation phase, is subject to the small business development provisions specified in Board Policy 6325. If the Proposer is considering using subcontractors, the District highly encourages the use of small business vendors.

3.8 Local Business Preference

This RFP, in the evaluation phase, is subject to the local preference provisions specified in Board Policy 6450. If the Proposer is considering using subcontractors, the District highly encourages the use of local business vendors

[The remainder of this page is purposefully blank]

SECTION 4: Contract Terms and Conditions

4.1 Contract Modifications

During the term of the Contract, the District may unilaterally require changes (altering, adding to, or deducting from the specifications) provided such changes are within the general scope of this solicitation. The Contractor may request an equitable adjustment in the price(s) or delivery date(s) if the change affects the cost or time of performance. Such equitable adjustments require a formal contract amendment. The District shall provide written notice to the Bidder 30 days in advance of any Department-required changes to the technical specifications and/or scope of service that affect the Bidder's ability to provide the service as specified herein. Any changes, other than purely administrative changes, will require a written change order or formal Contract amendment.

The District will authorize additional services on an individual basis. The District would jointly determine with the Contractor a "not to exceed" price for each additional project using the contractually established hourly rates.

4.2 Use by Other Public Agencies

Pursuant to their own governing laws and subject to the agreement of the Contractor, other entities may be permitted to make purchases at the terms and conditions contained herein. Any such purchases are independent of the agreement between the District and Contractor, and the District shall not be a party to any transaction between the Contractor and any other purchaser.

The District hereby notifies interested parties that the Florida Department of Management Services purchasing agreements and state term contracts have been reviewed for the goods and services contemplated by this solicitation, and the District has determined conducting our own solicitation is in our best interest.

4.3 Travel Expenses

The District shall not be responsible for the payment of any travel expenses incurred by Proposers due to this RFP or Contract.

4.4 E-Verify

Per Executive Order 11-116, "The provider agrees to utilize the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's E-Verify system, https://e-verify.gov/employers, to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired during the contract term by the Provider. The Provider shall also include a requirement in subcontracts that the subcontractor shall utilize the E-Verify system to verify the employment eligibility of all new employees hired by the subcontractor during the contract term." Contractors meeting the terms and conditions of the E-Verify System are deemed to comply with this provision.

Beginning January 1, 2021, every public employer, contractor, and subcontractor shall register with and use the E-Verify system to verify the work authorization status of all newly hired employees. A public employer, contractor, or subcontractor shall not enter into a contract unless each party to the contract registers with and uses the E-Verify system per Section 448.095, F.S.

4.5 Subcontracts

The Contractor may, only with the prior written consent of the District, enter into written subcontracts for the delivery or performance of services as indicated in this RFP. Anticipated subcontract agreements known at the time of Proposal submission must be identified in the submitted Proposal using Attachment VII, Subcontracting Form. If a subcontract has been identified at the time of submission, a copy of the proposed subcontract must be submitted to the District. No subcontract, which the Contractor enters into concerning the performance of any of its functions under the Contract, shall in any way relieve the Contractor of any responsibility for the performance of its duties. All subcontractors, regardless of function, providing services on District property shall comply with the District's security requirements, as defined by the Board, including background checks, compliance with Board Policy 2.021, the Jessica Lunsford Act, and all other Contract requirements. All payments to subcontractors shall be made by the Contractor.

If a subcontractor is utilized by the Contractor, the Contractor shall pay the subcontractor within seven (7) working days after receipt of full or partial payments from the District, per Section 287.0585, F.S. It is understood and agreed that the District shall not be liable to any subcontractor for any expenses or liabilities incurred under the subcontract and that the Contractor shall be solely liable to the subcontractor for all expenses and liabilities under the Contract. Failure by the Contractor to pay the subcontractor within seven (7) working days will result in a penalty to be paid by the Prime Contractor to the subcontractor in the amount of one-half (½) of one percent (1%) of the amount due per day from the expiration of the period allowed herein for payment. Such penalty shall be in addition to actual payments owed and shall not exceed fifteen percent (15%) of the outstanding balance due.

4.6 Background Screening Requirements/Jessica Lunsford Act

Florida Statutes contain certain fingerprinting and/or screening requirements pertaining to all persons or entities entering into contracts with Schools, School Boards, School Districts, and Charter Schools who may have personnel who will be on school grounds when students may be present. Any individual who fails to meet the statutory requirements shall not be allowed on school grounds. Failure to comply with the statutory requirements will be considered a material default of this Contract. The Contractor shall bear all costs associated with background screening.

District Contact

Donald Kimbler Leon County Schools Safety & Security Monday-Friday (excluding District holidays), 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. Phone: (850) 487-7293 Email: <u>kimblerd@leonschools.net</u>

4.7 Insurance

Below are the minimum insurance requirements the Contractor(s) must maintain:

- General Liability: Limits not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence for Bodily Injury/ Property Damage;
 \$1,000,000 General Aggregate. Limits not less than \$1,000,000 for Products/Completed Operations Aggregate.
- **b.** Professional Liability/Technology Errors & Omissions: Limit not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence covering services provided under this Contract.
- c. Workers Compensation: Florida Statutory limits in accordance with Chapter 440, F.S.; Employer's Liability limits not less than \$100,000/\$100,000/\$500,000 (each accident/disease-each employee/disease-policy limit).
- d. Auto Liability: Owned, Non-Owned, and Hired Auto Liability with Bodily Injury and Property Damage limits of not less than \$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit. If the Contractor does not own any vehicles, hired and non-owned automobile liability coverage in the amount of \$1,000,000 shall be accepted. In addition, an affidavit signed by the Contractor must be furnished to the District indicating the following: *"(Contractor Name) does not own any vehicles. In the event the insured acquires any vehicles throughout the term of this agreement, the insured agrees to provide proof of "Any Auto" coverage effective the date of acquisition."*
- e. Acceptability of Insurance Carriers: The insurance policies shall be issued by companies qualified to do business in the State of Florida. The insurance companies must be rated at least A-VI by AM Best or Aa3 by Moody's Investor Service.
- **f.** Verification of Coverage: Proof of insurance must be furnished within fifteen (15) days of the award of the contract.
- g. Required Conditions: Liability policies must contain the following provisions. In addition, the following wording must be included on the Certificate of Insurance:

The School Board of Leon County, Florida, its members, officers, employees, and agents are added as additional insured.

All liability policies are primary of all other valid and collectible coverage maintained by the School Board of Leon County, Florida.

Certificate Holder: The School Board of Leon County, Florida, 2757 W. Pensacola St., Tallahassee, FL 32303

The School Board of Leon County, Florida, reserves the right to review, reject, or accept any required policies of insurance, including limits, coverage, or endorsements, herein throughout the term of this agreement.

h. Cancellation of Insurance: Vendors are prohibited from providing services under this Agreement with the District without the minimum required insurance coverage and must notify the District within two business days if required insurance is canceled.

4.8 Copyrights, Right to Data, Patents, and Royalties

Where contracted activities produce original writing, sound recordings, pictorial reproductions, drawings, or other graphic representation and works of any similar nature, the District has the right to use, duplicate, and disclose such materials in whole or in part, in any manner, for any purpose whatsoever and to have others acting on behalf of the District to do so.

The District shall have unlimited rights to use, disclose, or duplicate, for any purpose whatsoever, all information and data developed, derived, documented, or furnished by the Proposer. All computer programs and other documentation produced as part of the Contract shall become the exclusive property of the District and may not be copied or removed by any employee of the Contractors without express written permission of the District.

The Contractor, without exception, shall indemnify and save harmless the District, the Board, and its employees from liability of any nature or kind, including costs and expenses for or on account of any copyrighted, patented, or unpatented invention, process, or article manufactured or supplied by the Vendor. The Vendor has no liability when such claim is solely and exclusively due to the combination, operation, or use of any article supplied hereunder with equipment or data not supplied by the Contractor or is based solely and exclusively upon the District's alteration of the article. The District will provide prompt written notification of a claim of copyright or patent infringement and will afford the Contractor the full opportunity to defend the action and control the defense of such claim.

Further, if such a claim is made or is pending, the Contractor may, at its option and expense, procure for the District the right to continue the use of, replace, or modify the article to render it non-infringing. If none of the alternatives are reasonably available, the District agrees to return the article to the Contractor upon its request and receive reimbursement, fees, and costs, if any, as may be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction. If the Contractor uses any design, device, or materials covered by letter, patent or copyright, it is mutually agreed and understood without exception that the Contract prices shall include all royalties or costs arising from the use of such design, device, or materials in any way involved in the work to be performed hereunder.

4.9 Independent Contractor Status

The Successful Proposer shall be considered an independent contractor in the performance of its duties and responsibilities. The District shall neither have nor exercise any control or direction over the methods by which the Contractor shall perform its work and functions other than as provided herein. Nothing is intended to, nor shall be deemed to constitute, a partnership or a joint venture with the Contractor(s).

4.10 Contact with Students

No Contractor staff, subcontractors, suppliers, or anyone involved in any manner with providing goods or services under the Contract(s) shall have direct or indirect contact with students at school sites. A violation of this provision shall result in immediate termination of the offender and issuance of a trespass notice from the Board. The Contractor shall be responsible for ensuring compliance by all employees, independent

contractors, subcontractors, or other persons involved in any manner with providing goods or services under the Contract(s).

4.11 Assignment

The Contractor shall not assign its responsibilities or interests to another party without the prior written approval of the District. The Board shall, at all times, be entitled to assign or transfer its rights, duties, and obligations to another governmental entity of the State of Florida upon giving written notice to the Contractor.

4.12 Force Majeure

Neither party shall be liable for loss or damage suffered as a result of any delay or failure in performance under the Contract or interruption of performance resulting directly or indirectly from acts of God, fire, explosions, earthquakes, floods, water, wind, lightning, civil or military authority, acts of public enemy, war, riots, civil disturbances, insurrections, strikes, or labor disputes.

4.13 Severability

The invalidity or unenforceability of any particular provision shall not affect the other provisions hereof and shall be construed in all respects as if such invalid or unenforceable provision was omitted, so long as the material purposes can still be determined and effectuated.

4.14 Reservation of Rights

The District reserves the exclusive right to make certain determinations regarding the service requirements. The absence of the District setting forth a specific reservation of rights does not mean that any provision regarding the services to be performed is subject to mutual agreement. The District reserves the right to make any and all determinations exclusively which it deems are necessary to protect the best interests of the District and the health, safety, and welfare of the District's employees and of the general public which is served by the Board, either directly or indirectly, through these services.

4.15 Americans with Disabilities Act

The Proposer shall comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). In the event of the Proposer's noncompliance with the non-discrimination clauses, the ADA, or with any other such rules, regulations, or orders, the Contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part, and the Proposer may be declared ineligible for further contracts.

4.16 Employment of District Personnel

The Contractor shall not knowingly engage, employ, or utilize, on a full-time, part-time, or any other basis during the term of the Contract, any current or former employee of the District where such employment conflicts with Section 112.3185, F.S.

4.17 Legal Requirements

The applicable provisions of all federal, state, county, and local laws and all ordinances, rules, and regulations shall govern development, submittal, and evaluation of all Proposals received in response to this RFP and shall govern any and all claims and disputes which may arise between a person(s) submitting a Proposal hereto and the Leon County School Board, by and through its officers, employees and authorized

representatives, or any other person, natural or otherwise; and lack of knowledge by any Contractor shall not constitute a cognizable defense against the legal effect thereof.

4.18 Conflict of Law and Controlling Provisions

The Contract, plus any conflict of law issue, shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. The venue for any legal proceedings will be Leon County, Florida.

4.19 Default

If the awarded Proposer should breach the Contract(s) awarded, the Board reserves the right to seek all remedies in law and/or in equity.

4.20 Termination

a. Termination at Will

The Contract may be terminated by the District upon no less than 60 calendar days' notice and by the Contractor upon no less than 180 calendar days' notice, without cause, unless a lesser time is mutually agreed upon by both parties. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained, or in-person with proof of delivery.

b. Termination for Cause

Performance issues will be handled per Section 2.12 of the RFP. In the event the Contractor's performance issues are not remedied or are so egregious as to cause damage to life, safety, or property, the District may terminate the Contract upon 24 hours' written notice to the Contractor. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), in-person with proof of delivery, or by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained.

c. <u>Termination for Unauthorized Employment</u>

Violation of the provisions of Section 274A of the Immigration and Nationality Act shall be grounds for unilateral cancellation of the Contract.

d. Termination for Lack of Funds

In the event the funds to finance this Contract become unavailable, the District may terminate the Contract upon no less than 24 hours' notice, in writing, to the Contractor. Notice shall be delivered by certified mail (return receipt requested), in-person with proof of delivery, or by another method of delivery whereby an original signature is obtained. The District shall be the final authority as to the availability of funds.

e. Contract Termination Requirements

If at any time, the Contract is canceled, terminated, or otherwise expires, and a Contract is subsequently executed with a contractor other than the Contractor or service delivery is provided by the District, the Contractor has the affirmative obligation to assist in the smooth transition of Contract services to the subsequent provider. This includes but is not limited to, the timely provision of all Contract-related documents, information, and reports not otherwise protected from disclosure by law to the replacing party.

4.21 Public Records

To the extent that information is utilized in the performance of the Contract(s) or generated as a result of it, and to the extent that information meets the definition of "public record," as defined in Section 119.011(12), F.S., said information is recognized by the parties to be a public record and, absent a provision of law or administrative rule or regulation requiring otherwise, shall be made available for inspection and copying by any person upon request as provided in Chapter 119, F.S. The Contractor agrees to (a) keep and maintain public records required to perform the service; (b) upon request from the District's custodian of public records, provide the District with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, F.S., or as otherwise provided by law; (c) ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed except as authorized by law for the duration of the Contract term and following completion of the Contract if the Contractor does not transfer the records to the District; and (d) upon completion of the Contract, transfer, at no cost, to the District all public records in possession of the Contractor or keep and maintain public records required by the District to perform the service. If the Contractor transfers all public records to the District upon completion of the contract, the Contractor shall destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. If the Contractor keeps and maintains public records upon completion of the Contract, the Contractor shall meet all applicable requirements for retaining public records.

All records stored electronically must be provided to the District, upon request from the District's custodian of public records or Contract Manager, in a format that is compatible with the information technology systems of the District. Unless a greater retention period is required by state or federal law, all documents pertaining to the program contemplated by this RFP shall be retained by the Proposer for five (5) years after the termination of the resulting contract or longer as may be required by any renewal or extension of the Contract. The District may unilaterally cancel the Contract for refusal by the Proposer to allow public access to all documents, papers, letters, or other material made or received by the Proposer in conjunction with the Contract unless the records are exempt from Section 24(a) of Art. I of the State Constitution and either Sections 119.07(1) or 119.071, F.S.

IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS, JULIE JERNIGAN, AT jerniganj@leonschools.net, (850)487-7363, 520 S. Appleyard Dr., Tallahassee, FL 32304.

4.22 Indemnification

The Contractor shall be liable and agrees to be liable for, and shall indemnify, defend, and hold the District, Board, its employees, agents, officers, heirs, and assignees harmless from any and all claims, suits, judgments, or damages including court costs and attorney's fees arising out of intentional acts, negligence, or omissions by the Contractor, or its employees or agents, in the course of the operations of the Contract, including any claims or actions brought under Title 42 USC §1983, the Civil Rights Act.

4.23 Disputes

Any dispute concerning the performance of the terms of the Contract shall be resolved informally by the Contract Manager. Any dispute that cannot be resolved informally shall be reduced to writing and delivered to the District's Assistant Superintendent of Business Services or designee. The District's Assistant Superintendent of Business Services, or designee, shall decide the dispute, reduce the decision to writing, and deliver a copy to the parties, the Contract Managers, and the District's Contract Administrator.

4.24 Federal Terms and Conditions

For any solicitation that involves, receives, or utilizes Federal funding, the following terms and conditions shall be considered a part of the solicitation and resulting Contract, and the Vendor accepts and acknowledges that it is and will continue to be in compliance with said terms and conditions for the term of the awarded Contract:

- a. Equal Employment Opportunity (2 CFR Part 200.326(C)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with Executive Order 11252, entitled "Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order 11375, implementing regulations at 41 CFR Part 60. This applies to all construction contracts that meet the definition of "federally assisted construction contract" in 41 CFR Part 60-1.3.
- b. Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (2 CFR Part 200.326(D)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (40 U.S.C. 3145) as Bacon Act (2 CFR Part 200.326(D)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with supplemented in Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 3). Applies to all contracts and subgrants for construction or repair.
- c. Davis- the Davis-Bacon Act (40 U.S.C. 3141-3144 and 3146-3148) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5). This applies to all prime construction contracts in excess of \$2,000 awarded by the District and sub-grantees when required by Federal grant program legislation.
- d. Contract Work Hours & Safety Standards Act (2 CFR Part 200.326(E)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with 40 U.S.C. 3702 and 3704 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (40 U.S.C. 3701-3708) as supplemented by Department of Labor regulations (29 CFR part 5). This applies to all applicable contracts awarded by the District and sub-grantees in excess of \$100,000 that involve the employment of mechanics or laborers.
- e. Access to Records (2 CFR Part 200.336): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors shall give access to the School Board of Leon County, the appropriate Federal agency, the Inspectors General, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives to any books, documents, papers, and records of the vendor which is directly pertinent to this specific solicitation for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcripts.

- f. Rights to Inventions Made Under a Contract or Agreement (2 CFR Part 200.326 (F)): The recipient or subrecipient must comply with the requirements of 37 CFR Part 401 and any implementing regulations issued by the awarding agency. This applies to Federal awards meeting the definition of "funding agreement" under 37 CFR §401.2(a), and the recipient or subrecipient wishes to enter into a contract with a small business Contractor or non-profit organization.
- g. Clean Air Act (2 CFR 200.326(G)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with all applicable standards, orders, or regulations issued pursuant to the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401-7671q) and the Federal Water Pollution Control Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1251-1387). Applies to contracts, subcontracts, and subgrants for amounts in excess of \$150,000.
- **h.** Energy Efficiency (2 CFR 200.326(H)): All vendors, contractors, and subcontractors must comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency, which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (42 U.S.C. 6201).
- i. Federal Debarment Certification (2 CFR Part 200.326(I): Certification regarding debarment, suspension, ineligibility, and voluntary exclusion as required by Executive Orders 12549 and 12689, Debarment and Suspension; and in accordance with 2 CFR Part 180, Section 300.
 - 1. The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission and signature of this Proposal, that neither it nor its principals, its agents, or its representatives are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency.
 - 2. Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this Proposal.
- j. Anti-Lobbying Certification (2 CFR Part 220.326(J): Certification regarding the use of Federal funds as required by Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment 31 U.S.C. 1352. This provision applies to vary at or above \$100,000.
 - 1. The Contractor certifies, by submission and signature of their Proposal, that during the term and after the awarded term of all contracts resulting from this procurement, it is in compliance with all applicable provisions of the Byrd Anti-Lobbying Amendment 31 U.S.C. 1352, including that it will not and has not used Federal appropriated funds to pay any person or organization for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, officer or employee of Congress or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with obtaining any Federal contract, grant or any other award covered by 31 U.S.C. 1352.
 - 2. Where funds other than Federal appropriated funds are used for such purpose in connection with obtaining any Federal award, the Contractor must disclose the same.
- k. Procurement of recovered materials (2 CFR §200.322): The non-Federal entity that is a state agency or agency of a political subdivision of a state and its contractors must comply with section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. This applies to items where the purchase price of the item exceeds \$10,000 or the value of the quantity acquired during the preceding fiscal year exceeds \$10,000.

I. Records Retention: (2 CFR §200.333): Financial records, supporting documents, statistical records, and all other non-Federal entity records pertinent to a Federal award must be retained for a period of three years from the date of submission of the quarterly or annual financial report, respectively, as reported to the Federal awarding agency or pass-through entity in the case of a subrecipient.

4.25 Anti-Discrimination

No person shall, on the basis of sex (including transgender, gender nonconforming, and gender identity), marital status, sexual orientation, race, religion, ethnicity, national origin, age, color, pregnancy, disability, military status, or genetic information be excluded from participation in, be denied the proceeds or benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to, discrimination in the performance of this Contract.

4.26 Discriminatory Vendor List

Per the provisions of 287.134(2)(a), F.S., "An entity or affiliate who has been placed on the discriminatory vendor list may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity." The Vendor certifies, by submission and signature of their Proposal, that neither the Proposer nor its principal Vendor, agent or representative is presently on the discriminatory vendor list or otherwise precluded by Section 287.134, F.S. from participating in this Contract.

4.27 Public Entity Crime & Convicted Vendor List

Per the provisions of 287.133 (2)(a), F.S. "a person or affiliate who has been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid, proposal or reply on a contract to provide any goods or services to a public entity, may not submit a bid, proposal or reply on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids, proposals or replies on leases of real property to a public entity, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with any public entity in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.017, F.S. for Category Two for a period of 36 months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list. The Vendor certifies, by submission and signature of their Proposal, that neither the Proposer nor its principal, agent, or representative is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, or otherwise precluded by Section 287.133, F.S. from participating in this Contract.

4.28 Scrutinized Companies Certification

The Proposer certifies they are not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created under Section 215.4725, F.S., and they are not currently engaged in a boycott of Israel. If the Contract exceeds \$1,000,000 in total (not including renewal years), the Proposer certifies that it is not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List created under Sections 215.473 and 215.4725, F.S., and further certifies they are not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria as stated in Section 287.135(2)(b)2, F.S. Per Sections 287.135(5) and 287.135(3), F.S., the Proposer agrees the Board may immediately terminate the Contract for cause if the Proposer is found to have submitted a false certification or if the Proposer is placed

on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel, or has engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria during the term of the Contract. Any company that submits a Proposal for a contract or upon execution or renewal of a contract with an agency or local governmental entity for goods or services of any amount must certify that the company is not participating in a boycott of Israel.

4.29 Vendor Interests

Per Section 287.05701, F.S., the Board will not consider a Vendor's social, political, or ideological interests when determining if a vendor is considered responsible. Nor will the Board provide a preference based on a vendor's social, political, or ideological beliefs. The Board will not request nor shall a Respondent be expected to provide documentation of its social, political, or ideological interests or those of its employees.

[The remainder of this page is purposefully blank.]

SECTION 5: Definitions

In this RFP, the following words and expressions have the definitions below unless the context otherwise clearly leads to a different interpretation.

Adjacent County	Any private independent vendor whose county abuts Leon County and has been licensed at least six (6) months preceding the bid or proposal opening, as required by local, State, and Federal law, to provide the goods and services to be purchased.
Business Day	Any weekday in Florida, excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and District-observed holidays.
Contract	The written agreement entered by the Board and Contractor(s) resulting from the award of this solicitation for the delivery of the goods or services described herein.
Contract Manager	The District representative, or their designee, whose responsible for oversight of the resulting Contract, including performance monitoring and certification of invoices for payment.
District/Board (LCSB)	Leon County School District, with the Leon County School Board serving as the Governing Board and contracting entity
Mandatory Responsiveness Requirements	Terms, conditions, and requirements that must be met by the Proposer to be considered responsive to this solicitation.
Material Deviation(s)	A deviation which, in the District's sole discretion, is not in substantial accordance with the requirements herein, provides a significant competitive advantage to one Proposer over other Proposers, has a potentially substantial effect on the quantity or quality of items proposed, services proposed, or cost to the District.
Minor Irregularity	A variation from the requirements herein that does not give the Proposer a substantial competitive advantage or benefit not enjoyed by other Proposers and does not adversely impact the interests of the District.
Proposer	A legally qualified corporation, partnership, or other business entity that submits a Proposal to the District in response to this RFP. This term differs from suppliers, which refers to the marketplace at large.
Responsible Proposer	A Proposer who can fully perform all aspects of the Contract Requirements and has the integrity and reliability to ensure good faith performance.
Responsive Proposal	A Proposal, submitted by a Responsible Proposer which conforms to all material aspects of this RFP.
Subcontract	An agreement between the Contractor and any other person or organization in which that person or organization agrees to perform any duties on the Contractor's behalf under the Contract. The Successful Proposer is not relieved of its duties under the Contract when it enters a Subcontract.
Successful Proposer(s) or Contractor	The Proposer(s) who is awarded the Contract(s) to deliver the goods or provide the services sought in this RFP.
Prequalification of Contractors	The School Board will prequalify Contractors for a one-year period pursuant to the criteria set forth in Florida Statutes 1013.46, and State Requirements for Educational Facilities, Chapter 4, Section 4.1 (1).

Attachment I

Cost Proposal Form

RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Description	Straight Time Weekdays 7:00 a.m. – 5:00 p	.m.	Overtime Weekdays 5:00 p.m. – 7:00 a.m., Weekends and Holidays
11. Journeyman HVAC Mechanic	\$p	er hr. \$	per hr.
12. HVAC Apprentice/ Helper	\$p	er hr. \$	per hr.
13. Laborer	\$p	er hr. \$	per hr.
 Materials % Markup: The District will not accept markup percentag the invoiced cost. 	es in excess of 10% of	Ma	rkup Percentage: %

Company Name

Authorized Representative Name (Printed)

Authorized Representative Signature

FEIN

Authorized Representative Title

Date

Attachment II

Required Provisions Certifications

1. <u>Business/Corporate Experience</u>

This is to certify that the Proposer is:

- Duly licensed to conduct business in the State of Florida;
- Has a minimum of three (3) years in the last five (5) as a heating and air conditioning system Contractor, doing installation, maintenance, and repairs for commercial or governmental customers of the same nature as those sought by the District;

2. Prime Vendor

This is to certify that the Successful Proposer will act as the Prime Contractor to the District for all services provided under the Contract(s).

3. Meets Legal Requirements

This is to certify that the Proposer's Proposal and all services provided under the Contract will be compliant with all laws, rules, and other authority applicable to providing the services, including, but not limited to, Florida's Open Government laws (Article I, Section 24, Florida Constitution, Chapter 119, F.S.).

4. Financial Disclosure

This is to certify that the Proposer has disclosed in their Proposal all suspensions, revocations, bankruptcies, judgments, or liens in the last five (5) years.

5. Federal Debarment

This is to certify that neither the Proposer nor its principles are currently disbarred, suspended, proposed for disbarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this solicitation by any Federal department or agency.

6. Conflict of Interest

Per Section 1001.42(12)(i), F.S., this certifies that no member of the Leon County School Board or the Superintendent has any financial interest in the Proposer whatsoever.

7. Statement of No Inducement

This is to certify that no attempt has been made or will be made by the Proposer to induce any other person or Contractor to submit or not to submit a Proposal with regards to this RFP. Furthermore, this is to certify that the Proposal contained herein is submitted in good faith and not subject to any agreement or discussion with, or inducement from, any Contractor or person to submit a complementary or other non-competitive Proposal.

8. <u>Statement of Non-Disclosure</u>

This is to certify that none of the contents of this Proposal have been disclosed before award, directly or indirectly, to any other Proposer or competitor.

9. Statement of Non-Collusion

This is to certify that the proposed costs in this Proposal have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communications, or agreement as to any matter relating to such costs with any other Proposer or with any competitor, and not to restrict competition.

10. Scrutinized Companies Certification

The Proposer certifies they are not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created under Section 215.4725, F.S., and they are not currently engaged in a boycott of Israel. If the resulting Contract exceeds \$1,000,000.00 in total, not including renewal years, the Proposer certifies that they are not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List created under Sections 215.473, F.S., and 215.4725, F.S., and further certifies they are not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria. In compliance with Sections 287.135(5), F.S., and 287.135(3), F.S., the Proposer agrees the District may immediately terminate the resulting Contract for cause if the Proposer is found to have submitted a false certification or if the Proposer is placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel, or has engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria during the term of the Contract. Any company that submits a bid or proposal for a contract, or intends to enter into or renew a contract with an agency or local governmental entity for commodities or services, of any amount, must certify that the company is not participating in a boycott of Israel.

By signing this certification below, the Authorized Representative affirms they have the authority to bind the Proposer and acknowledges and affirms the statements above.

STATE OF FLORIDA			
COUNTY OF	Authorized Repres	sentative (Print)	Authorized Representative (Signature)
The foregoing instrument w	vas acknowledged bef	ore me by means	of [_] physical presence or [_] online
notarization this	_ day of	_, 20, by	(name of authorized
representative) as		_ (position title) for	r (Vendor
Name).			

Notary Signature

Name of Notary (Typed, Printed, or Stamped)

Personally Known ____ OR Produced Identification ____ Type of Identification _____

(NOTARY SEAL)

Attachment III Notice of Conflict of Interest

Company Name: ______ [Proposers shall complete either Section 1 or Section 2]

Solicitation Number: RFP 254-2024

To participate in this solicitation process and comply with the provisions of Chapter 112.313, Florida Statutes, the undersigned corporate officer hereby discloses the following information to the Leon County School Board.

Section I

I hereby certify that no official or employee of the School Board requiring the goods or services described in these specifications has a material financial interest in this company.

Authorized Representative (Signature)

Authorized Representative (Print)

Section 2

I hereby certify that the following named Leon County School Board official(s) and employee(s) have a material financial interest(s) (over 5%) in this company, and they have filed Conflict of Interest Statements with the Leon County Supervisor of Elections, before the Proposal Opening.

Name	Title/Position	Date of Filing
Authorized Representative (Signat	ure) Authorized Represer	ntative (Print)

Attachment IV Proposer Contact Information

The Proposer shall identify the contact information for solicitation and contractual purposes via the requested fields in the table below.

	For solicitation purposes, the Proposer's representative shall be:	For contractual purposes, should the Proposer be awarded, the Proposer's representative shall be:
Name:		
Title:		
Street Address:		
City, State, Zip Code:		
Telephone:(Office)		
Telephone:(Cell)		
Email:		

Company Name

Authorized Representative (Signature)

Date

FEIN #

Authorized Representative (Printed)

Attachment V Proposer's Reference Form

In the spaces provided below, the Proposer shall list all names under which it has operated during the past five (5) years.

On the following pages, the Proposer shall provide the information indicated for three (3) separate and verifiable references. The references listed must be for businesses or government entities for whom the Proposer has provided services of similar scope and size to the services identified in the RFP. The same reference may not be listed for more than one (1) organization and confidential references shall not be included. In the event that the Proposer has had a name change since the time work was performed for a listed reference, the name under which the Proposer operated at that time must be provided in the space provided for the Proposer's Name.

Current or former employees of the District or current or former members of the Board may not be used for more than one reference.

References that are listed as subcontractors in the response will not be accepted as references under this solicitation. Additionally, References shall pertain to current and ongoing services or those that were completed before January 1, 2021. References shall not be given by:

- Persons currently or formerly employed or supervised by the Proposer or its affiliates.
- Board members within the Proposer's organization.
- Relatives of any of the above.

References must be signed and notarized to be accepted.

Additionally, the District reserves the right to contact references other than those identified by the Proposer to obtain additional information regarding past performance.

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #	#1
-------------	----

Bidder Name					
Reference Company Name:					
Address:					
Contact Person					
Contact Title					
Contact Phone					
Contact Email					
Performance Period					
Brief description of the services	performed f	or this refere	nce		
Overall contract performance	O Poor	O Fair	O Adequate	O Good	O Excellent
Would you contract with this ve	ndor again?	O Yes	O No		
Primary Reference Contact Signatu	ire		Date		

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #2

Bidder Name					
Reference Company Name:					
Address:					
Contact Person					
Contact Title					
Contact Phone					
Contact Email					
Performance Period					
Brief description of the services	performed for	or this referei	nce		
Overall contract performance	O Poor	O Fair	O Adequate	O Good	O Excellent
Would you contract with this ver	ndor again?	O Yes	O No		
Primary Reference Contact Signatu	re		Date		

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #3

Bidder Name					
Reference Company Name:					
Address:					
Contact Person					
Contact Title					
Contact Phone					
Contact Email					
Performance Period					
Brief description of the services	performed f	or this refere	nce		
Overall contract performance	O Poor	O Fair	O Adequate	O Good	O Excellent
Would you contract with this ve	ndor again?	O Yes	O No		
Primary Reference Contact Signatu	ıre		Date		

Attachment VI Local Preference Affidavit

To qualify for the Local Vendor Preference, a Proposer must have a physical location in Leon County (or an Adjacent County), employ at least one (1) person at that location, and have been licensed, as required, for at least six (6) months before the Proposal Opening. The Proposer should have 200 employees or less and less than \$5,000,000 in adjusted gross income. The Proposer, on a day-to-day basis, should provide the goods/services provided under this Contract substantially from the local business address. Post Office boxes are not acceptable for purposes of obtaining this preference.

By completing this Affidavit, the Proposer affirms that it is a local or Adjacent County Business, as defined by Board Policy 6450.

Please complete the following in support of the self-certification:

Proposer N	ame:				
Physical Ad	dress:				
County:					
Phone of Lo	ocal Location:				
Length of T	ime at this Locatio	n:	# of Employees a	at this Location:	
Is your busi	iness certified as a	Small Busi	ness Enterprise (SBE) through	Leon County Schools?	
STATE OF F COUNTY OF					_
		Auth	orized Representative (Print)	Authorized Representative (Signature)	
The foregoi	ng instrument was	acknowled	lged before me by means of [_] physical presence or [_] online notarizatio	n
this	day of	, 20	, by	_ (name of authorized representative) as	
		(position	title) for	(company name).	
	(NOTARY	SEAL)	Notary Signature		
			Name of Notary (Typed, Prin	ted, or Stamped)	
Personally I	Known [] OR P	roduced Id	entification [] Type of Ide	ntification	

Attachment VII

Subcontracting Form

The Proposer shall complete the information below on all subcontractors that will be providing services to the Proposer to meet the requirements of the Contract, should the Proposer be awarded. Submission of this form does not indicate the District's approval of such subcontractor(s), but provides the District with information on proposed subcontractors for review.

Complete a <u>separate sheet</u> for each subcontractor.

Prime Proposer Name:	
Type/Description of Goods or Service Subcontractor	will provide:
Subcontractor Company Name:	FEIN:
Contact Person: C	Contact Phone Number:
Address:	
Email address:	
Currently Registered as a Small Business Enterprise (SBE) with Leon County Schools?	Yes No
Local Proposer per PO6450?	Yes No
In a job description format, identify the responsibiliti specifications or scope of services outlined in this sol	

Attachment VIII Drug-Free Workplace Certification

The undersigned Proposer, in accordance with Section 287.087, F.S., hereby certifies that.

Company Name

- 1. Publishes a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibition.
- 2. Informs employees about the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace, the business's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace, any available drug counselling, rehabilitation, employee assistance programs, and the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
- **3.** Gives each employee engaged in providing the commodities or contractual services sought in this solicitation a copy of the statement specified in Paragraph 1.
- 4. In the statement specified in Paragraph 1, notify the employees that, as a condition of working on the commodities or contractual services sought in this solicitation, the employee will abide by the terms of the statement and will notify the employer of any conviction of, a plea of guilty, or nolo contendere to, any violation of Chapter 893, F.S., or of any controlled substance law of the United States or any state, for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) days after such conviction.
- 5. Imposes sanctions on or requires satisfactory participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program by any employee who is so convicted as available in their community.
- 6. Make a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through the implementation of Paragraphs 1 through 5.

As the person authorized to sign this statement, I certify that this company complies fully with the above requirements.

Authorized Officer (Printed Name)

Authorized Officer (Signature)

Date

Attachment IX Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion AD-1048

Lower Tier Covered Transactions

The following statement is made in accordance with the Privacy Act of 1974 (5 U.S.C. § 552a, as amended). This certification is required by the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, and 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.300, 180.335, Participants' responsibilities. The regulations were amended and published on August 31, 2005, in 70 Fed. Reg. 51865-51880. Copies of the regulations may be obtained by contacting the Department of Agriculture agency offering the proposed covered transaction.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, an agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is 0505-0027. The time required to complete this information collection is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. The provisions of appropriate criminal, civil, fraud, privacy, and other statutes may be applicable to the information provided.

(Read instructions on page two before completing certification.)

- a. The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency;
- **b.** Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

ORGANIZATION NAME	PR/AWARD NUMBER OR PROJECT NA	ME
NAME(S) AND TITLE(S) OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE(S)		
SIGNATURE(S)		DATE

In accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity (including gender expression), sexual orientation, disability, age, marital status, family/parental status, income derived from a public assistance program, political beliefs, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity, in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA (not all bases apply to all programs). Remedies and complaint filing deadlines vary by program or incident.

Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication for program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language, etc.) should contact the responsible agency or USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339. Additionally, program information may be made available in languages other than English.

To file a program discrimination complaint, complete the USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form, AD-3027, found online at How to File a Program Discrimination Complaint (https://www.ascr.usda.gov/filing-program-discrimination-complaint-usda-customer) and at any USDA office or write a letter addressed to USDA and provide in the letter all of the information requested in the form. To request a copy of the complaint form, call (866) 632-9992. Submit your completed form or letter to USDA by: (1) mail: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, 1400 Independence Avenue, SW, Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; (2) fax: (202) 690-7442.

Instructions for Certification

- 1. By signing and submitting this form, the prospective lower-tier participant is providing the certification set out on page 1 in accordance with these instructions.
- 2. The certification in this clause is a material representation of the fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower-tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension or debarment.
- 3. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person(s) to whom this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 4. The terms "covered transaction," "debarred," "suspended," "ineligible," "lower tier covered transaction," "participant," "person," "primary covered transaction," "principal," "proposal," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of the rules implementing Executive Order 12549, at 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 417. You may contact the department or agency to which this proposal is being submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations.
- 5. The prospective lower-tier participant agrees by submitting this form that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower-tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- 6. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this form that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility, and Voluntary Exclusion Lower Tier Covered Transactions," without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 7. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lowertier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the System for Award Management (SAM) database.
- 8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require the establishment of a system of records to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant are not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (5) of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower-tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.

Attachment X

CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- 1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of Congress or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal-appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying, in accordance with its instructions.
- 3. The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including sub-contracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of the fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

By:		Date:	
-	(Signature of Official (Executive Director) Authorized to Sign Application)		
By:		Date:	
-	(Signature of Official (Chief Financial Officer) Authorized to Sign Application)		
For		_	
-	Name of Grantee	_	

Title of Grant Program

Page **53** of **55**

Disclosure of Lobbying Activities

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352

i. Contract Bid, ii. Grant a. Initi	s of Federal Action 3.3.5 Report Type /offer/application 1. Initial filing ial award a. Material changes t-award For a material change only: Year: Date of last report:					
3.3.6 Name and Address of Reporting Entity Prime Subawardee Tier (if known)	3.3.7 If Reporting Entity in No. 4 is a Subawardee, Enter Name, and Address of the Prime					
Name:	Name:					
Street:	Street:					
City/State/ Zip	City/State/ Zip					
Congressional District (if known)	Congressional District (if known)					
3.3.8 Federal Department/Agency:	3.3.9 Federal Program Name/Description:					
	CFDA Number, if applicable					
3.3.10 Federal Action Number (if known)	3.3.11 Award Amount (if known)					
3.3.12 (a.) Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant						
10. (b.) Individuals Performing Services						
3.3.13 Information requested through this form is authorized by Title 31 L representation of fact upon which reliance was placed by the tier above required pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be reported to person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil such failure.	when this transaction was made or entered into. This disclosure is c Congress semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any					
Signature:						
Print Name:	Title:					
Telephone No:	Date:					

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to Title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a follow-up report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include the Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or sub-award recipient. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants, and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include the Congressional District, if known.
- 6. Enter the name of the federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below the agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitations to Bid (ITB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Included prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- **9.** For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in items 4 or 5.
- **10. a.** Enter the full name, address, city, State, and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.

b. Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10(a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).

11. The certifying official shall sign and date the form and print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

Exhibit B



(TECHNICAL PROPOSAL-HVAC)

Leon County School District

HVAC Installation, Maintenance and Repair Services

Response to RFP 256-2025

4/10/2024

2:00 PM

Tallahassee Main Office | Post Office Box 37309 | Tallahassee, FL 32315-7309 | (850) 562-2600 | (850) 562-3795 (fax) <u>construction@keithlawson.com</u> | FL • CFC033793 • CMC041104 • CGC1505898

Panama City Satellite Office | 2630 Twilight Drive | Panama City, FL 32405 | (850) 257-5195 | (850) 257-5346 (fax) <u>pcconstruction@keithlawson.com</u> |AL • MPG1639 •AC13002 • GC 555321

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TAB A	OVERVIEW
тав в	EXPERIENCE AND ORGANIZATION
ТАВ С	REQUIRED FORMS

Keith Lawson Company, Inc.

TAB A OVERVIEW

Keith Lawson Company, Inc.



April 8, 2024

Leon County School Board Purchasing Department 3397 West Tharpe Street Tallahassee, FL 32303

RE: HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services RFP 256-2025 (HVAC)

Review Committee:

Keith Lawson Company (KLC), Inc. is pleased to provide the following information for your review and approval in the selection process for contractual services.

For the last forty+ years, KLC has been a major player in local plumbing and mechanical contractual services with numerous general contractors and governmental agencies. The scope of projects we've completed in the past range from schools, hospitals, office facilities, renovation projects, and retrofit replacement projects of chillers, air handlers, boilers, and cooling towers. Our experience is vast and our personnel's experience in the field exceeds 100 years.

Our track record speaks for itself. We have always completed projects on budget, on time, and with 100% satisfaction from the owner and the contractor. Our approach to projects deals with professionalism, staff that can support the needs of the owner, architects and engineers involved in the projects, along with considerations of budgets, value engineering issues, applications of design, and assistance with guaranteed maximum price projects and fixed price projects.

Our specialties range from formulating an appropriate plan to completing the project with an estimate based on computer-generated estimating programs with a complete estimation staff, along with safety-oriented issues related to each individual job. Each job is scrutinized for specific requirements both in safety and the impact on the construction itself to the owner if the facility is occupied. New construction projects deal with issues at hand as far as scheduling, permitting, safety and all required documents for proper project closeout inclusive of operations and maintenance manuals and owner training.

In summary, Keith Lawson Company is prepared to deal with any type of project associated with any special needs by the owner, architect, or engineer, all in compliance with contractual and

Tallahassee Main Office | Post Office Box 37309 | Tallahassee, FL 32315-7309 | (850) 562-2600 | (850) 562-3795 (fax) <u>construction@keithlawson.com</u> | FL • CFC033793 • CMC041104 • CGC1505898

Panama City Satellite Office | 2630 Twilight Drive | Panama City, FL 32405 | (850) 257-5195 | (850) 257-5346 (fax) pcconstruction@keithlawson.com |AL • MPG1639 •AC13002 • GC 555321 design requirements while always observing all regulatory bodies and industry standards. Keith Lawson Company project, from small service jobs to large new construction, will meet or exceed the standards of the Florida Building Code and all supplements thereto and other industry standards of good HVAC/Mechanical practices.

Keith Lawson Company should be awarded a contract for services with the Leon County School Board because:

- 1. Keith Lawson Company is the best, most reliable mechanical contractor in Leaon and Gadsden Counties. We hire the best qualified people and use only high-quality parts and equipment to meet all HVAC needs, be it repairs, renovation or new construction.
- 2. KLC has experience in this same capacity and has been awarded the City contracts for the past several years.
- 3. KLC had extensive experience in all aspects of HVAC/mechanical industry.
- 4. KLC has earned a reputation for providing the best service, delivered timely, efficiently and within budget.
- 5. KLC is a local Tallahassee company which provides over 150 people with permanent employment with a well-established, stable, and secure company. We are proud to say that our company has served the community since 1980.
- 6. KLC's well trained technicians and staff are provided with all the top tools required to get the job done including computerized dispatching, fully stocked service trucks, cell phone communication, diagnostic camera equipment and high pressure jetter cleaning devices.
- 7. To promote continuing education, training, and knowledge, KLC is a member of several industry networking organizations such as Nexstar Network and PHCC.
- 8. As good citizens, KLC and its employees annually contribute to several charitable and philanthropic organizations. We are proud to say that our company has served the community for over 40 years!

In closing, you will find our company and our staff fully competent and capable of meeting any need which the school board may have in relation to service, new construction, renovation, retrofit or replacement, and/or emergency service or service programs. We hope, during your review of our proposal, that you do in fact find us to be one of the outstanding contractors available for our needs for this next period of contracting services with the Leon County School Board. Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely, eith O. Lawson II, President

 Construction@keithlawson.com
 FL 32315-7309
 (850) 562-2600
 (850) 562-3795
 (fax)

 construction@keithlawson.com
 FL • CFC033793 • CMC041104 • CGC1505898
 CGC1505898
 CMC041104 • CGC1505898

Panama City Satellite Office | 2630 Twilight Drive | Panama City, FL 32405 | (850) 257-5195 | (850) 257-5346 (fax) pcconstruction@keithlawson.com |AL • MPG1639 •AC13002 • GC 555321



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 02/28/2024

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.								
IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on								
this certificate does not confer rights to	the ce	rtificate holder in lieu of such	CONTACT Cortificate	ic.				
PRODUCER Parrish & Gwinn Insurance Group LLC			NAME: Certificates					
817 Calhoun Street			E-MAIL sortificates@nginggroup.com					
oli Canour Street			ADDRESS: Certificates@pgintsgroup.com					
Columbia		SC 29201	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE NAIC #					
			INSURER A : 25674					
INSURED Keith Lawson Company, Inc.			INSURER B : That did of the off and the did					
PO Box 37309								
			INSURER D :					
Tallahassee		FL 32315	INSURER E :					
COVERAGES CER	TIFICA	TE NUMBER: 24-25 REG	INSURENT .		REVISION NUMB	ER:		
THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF I INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUI CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTA EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH PO	NSURA REMEN IN, THE LICIES.	NCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN T, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY (E INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN	CONTRACT OR OTHER POLICIES DESCRIBE REDUCED BY PAID CL	R DOCUMENT V D HEREIN IS SI _AIMS.	NITH RESPECT TO	WHICH THIS		
INSR LTR TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDLIS	UBR NVD POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)		LIMITS		
CLAIMS-MADE OCCUR					EACH OCCURRENCE DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurr	5 30	000,000 0,000	
Broad Form CGL					MED EXP (Any one pe	10	,000	
A X, C, U Coverage		GLO 4378787 13	03/01/2024	03/01/2025	PERSONAL & ADV IN	10	000,000	
GEN'LAGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:					GENERALAGGREGA	JTE \$ 2,0	000,000	
					PRODUCTS - COMP/	OP AGG \$ 2,0	00,000	
OTHER:						\$		
AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY					COMBINED SINGLE L (Ea accident)	LIMIT \$ 1,0	000,000	
					BODILY INJURY (Per	person) \$		
A OWNED AUTOS ONLY SCHEDULED AUTOS	SCHEDULED BAP 4378788 13	BAP 4378788 13	03/01/2024	03/01/2025	BODILY INJURY (Per		ident) \$	
HIRED NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY AUTOS ONLY				PROPERTY DAMAGE \$ (Per accident)				
						\$		
VIMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR					EACH OCCURRENCE	∈ \$ ^{5,0}	000,000	
B EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE		CUP-9S025353-24-NF	03/01/2024	03/01/2025	AGGREGATE	\$ 5,0	000,000	
DED X RETENTION \$ 10,000						\$		
WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						OTH- ER		
ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE	N/A	WC 4378786 13	03/01/2024	24 03/01/2025	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	т <mark>ş</mark> 1,0	000,000	
(Mandatory in NH)					E.L. DISEASE - EA EM	- EA EMPLOYEE \$ 1,000,000		
If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below					E.L. DISEASE - POLIC	CYLIMIT \$ 1,0	000,000	
DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLI	S (ACC	ORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule,	may be attached if more s	pace is required)				
CERTIFICATE HOLDER CANCELLATION								
**SAMPLE			SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.					
d (1			AUTHORIZED REPRESE	NTATIVE				
				Mart A Farmer				
© 1988-2015 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.								

The ACORD name and logo are registered marks of ACORD

Ron DeSantis, Governor

Melanie S. Griffin, Secretary

STATE OF FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL REGULATION

CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY LICENSING BOARD

THE MECHANICAL CONTRACTOR HEREIN IS CERTIFIED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF CHAPTER 489, FLORIDA STATUTES



LICENSE NUMBER: CMC1250456

EXPIRATION DATE: AUGUST 31, 2024

Always verify licenses online at MyFloridaLicense.com

Do not alter this document in any form.

This is your license. It is unlawful for anyone other than the licensee to use this document.

TAB B EXPERIENCE AND ORGANIZATION

Keith Lawson Company, Inc.

Organizational Structure

Keith Lawson Company and its employees are qualified to perform plumbing and air conditioning services by Keith O. Lawson and Keith O. Lawson II. In addition to these two certified licensees, KLC employees five HVAC service technicians and five plumbing service technicians which respond to calls for service received through our call center.

Another division of the service department is the retrofit division, which is comprised of a mechanical three-man crew and a plumbing two-man crew.

In recent years, we have added several management and supervisory personnel with significant experience and technical knowledge in all facets of air conditioning, heating, and plumbing.

We are certified to work on Dunn and Bush chillers, A.O. Smith water heaters, Desert Airs, Liebert, and Trane equipment.

Mailing Addre	255	Physical Address
PO Box 37309)	4557 Capital Circle NW
Tallahassee, F	L 32315	Tallahassee, FL 32303
Contact:	Keith Lawson II	keithii@keithlawson.com
	Chad Hunter	chad@keithlawson.com
Phone:	(850) 562-2600	

Keith Lawson Company was started in 1980 by Keith O. Lawson. Keith Lawson Company, Inc. is a Florida corporation (F84967) and was registered as such on 06/11/1982.

- Keith O. Lawson Sr. Chairman
- Keith O. Lawson II President

KLC has not been involved in any litigation, major disputes, contract defaults or liens in the last ten years.

This confirms that this response to RFP 256-2025 is in all respects fair and in good faith, without collusion or fraud, and that Keith Lawson II has the authority to determine prices and to bind Keith Lawson Company Inc. with the Leaon County School Board in this matter.

Keith Lawson II President

Services Management Team



Keith Lawson II

President

Keith worked in the business while attending college, and joined KLC fulltime after graduating with a Bachelor's degree in Building Construction from the University of West Florida in 1992. He holds Florida Certified Plumbing, Certified Mechanical, Certified General and LP gas licenses, as well as Alabama Plumbing and Conditioned Air and Georgia Plumbing and Conditioned Air licenses. Keith has been estimating and managing commercial plumbing & mechanical projects of all sizes since 1992. Keith

served on the Board of Directors for the North Florida Chapter of the Associated Builders and Contractors organization until 2013, when he was appointed by Governor Rick Scott to fill the Mechanical seat on the Florida Construction Industry Licensing Board (CILB). Keith served as CILB Chairman in 2019 and as past Chair of the Additional Business Entity Committee and past member of the Florida Homeowners Recovery Fund Committee. Keith has been accepted in a Florida court as an expert witness in both the plumbing and mechanical trades. In 2020, Keith was appointed to the University of West Florida Construction Management Program Advisory Council.



Chad Hunter

Service Manager

Chad joined KLC in 2021 as the Warehouse Supervisor and was promoted to Service Manager in 2022. He has over 16 years' experience in HVAC as a residential, maintenance, service, and installation tech. His previous management experience includes being a Logistics Manager in Supply Chain Management for Southeast Health in Alabama. He also served as Team Leader in Clinical Engineering



Cason Hofheinz

HVAC Supervisor

Cason has worked in the heating and air conditioning industry for 10 years. He has experience working in residential installs, commercial maintenance, residential maintenance, service/diagnostics, and sales. Cason has attended many training classes and achieved multiple completion certificates. He enjoys meeting new customers daily and believes strongly in providing 5-star Red Carpet customer service. During his time off he enjoys spending time with his family or being outdoors. Cason is always trying to find ways to benefit his team while seeking out what is most beneficial for the customer.



Tim Colvin

Plumbing Supervisor

Tim has been with KLC for 16 years and has thirty-two years' experience as a Plumber. He is a certified backflow tester and factory certified in tankless water heaters and boilers. He possesses strong leadership skills and manages a productive team. In his free time, he enjoys hunting.

Plumbing Technicians



Joe Covalt

Plumbing Techician

Joe has seven years in the Plumbing Industry and has worked with KLC for the last three years. He enjoys meeting new customers and believes in being a better person today than you were yesterday. He enjoys spending time with his family and being outdoors. He is also an active member of his church community.



Troy Walker

Plumbing Techician

Troy has been working in plumbing for over 10 years. He enjoys being able to give every customer peace of mind when it comes to solving their plumbing issues. When Troy is not helping customers with their plumbing issues, he can be found fishing, hiking, or cheering on FSU football.



Logan Falk

Plumbing Techician

Logan is a dedicated Plumbing/Apprentice with nine months experience in water heater installation, outside water leaks, and unstopping sewer lines. Logan possesses high problem-solving skills and takes pride in building connections with customers.

When Logan is not working, he can be found hunting and fishing or anywhere that is near the water.



Kyle Lingo

Plumbing Techician

Kyle has been employed with KLC since 2019 as an apprentice within the Construction Department. He has worked his way up and now specializes in underground piping. Kyle has extensive knowledge in Commercial and Residential plumbing. He enjoys hunting, fishing, and spending time with his family.

HVAC Technicians



Joe Nelson

HVAC Techician

Joe is a resident of Tallahassee, FI. He attended and graduated from Lively Technical College in May 2023. Joe is mastering HVAC installation, duct work, and service. He takes pride in his work and communicates with customers to make sure they are taken care of. In his free time, he enjoys playing basketball, making music and podcasting.



Donald Stephens

HVAC Techician

Donald has been with KLC for two years and has over 30 years of experience in the HVAC Industry. His knowledge covers commercial, air to air, hydronic heating, and boiler systems. He is NATE (North American Technical Excellence) certified. He believes this is not just a job, this is a career that he is passionate about. His work reflects his expectations. He believes in being loyal and taking care of the customers first.



Robert Rhoades

HVAC Techician

Robert is a hard worker and self-motivated. He has 5+ years in residential and installation. Another 8 years in duct work. In his spare time, he enjoys grilling outside and spending time with his family. He believes slow is smooth and smooth is fast which means taking deliberate actions to avoid mistakes and ensure high efficiency.



Aubry Harrington

HVAC Techician

Aubry has been employed with KLC since August 2023 after a four-year tenure with the Department of Corrections as a Senior Refrigeration Mechanic. He attended Lively Technical College where he received two Trade Certificates in HVAC/R field. Aubry has experience working with Danfoss Turbocore levitating magnet compressors, Geothermal heat pump systems, conventional split systems from 1.5 to 100 tons cooling capacity and air-cooled chillers. He remains a valued member of our team on both HVAC and plumbing.



Dan Martin

HVAC Techician

Dan has 8 years of experience in HVAC/Maintenance Industry. He has worked on various HVAC and refrigeration equipment. He is certified in Universal EPA.

Proposer's Reference Form Attachment V RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #1

Bidder Name	Keith Lawson Company
Reference Company Name:	Bay District Schools
Address:	1311 Balboa Ave., Panama City, FL 32401
Contact Person	Lee Walters
Contact Title	Director of Facilities
	(850) 767-4100
Contact Phone	waitell@bay.k12.fl.us
Contact Email	
Performance Period	2018 - current

Brief description of the services performed for this reference

Installation, repairs and maintenance of HVAC pipe, valves, equipment (chillers, AHU, pumps, boiler fans) district wide.

Overall contract performance

O Poor O Fair

Stes Would you contract with this vendor again?

O No

Primary Reference Contact Signature

Lee Craffers

Date

O Adequate

Excellent

O Good

4.28-24

Proposer's Reference Form Attachment V RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #2

Bidder Name	Keith Lawson Company
Reference Company Name:	Bay District Schools
Address:	1311 Balboa Ave., Panama City, FL 32401
Contact Person	Lee Walters
Contact Title	Director of Facilities
Contact Phone	(850) 767-4100
	waltell@bay.k12.fl.us
Contact Email	2018 - current
Performance Period	
Brief description of the servic	es performed for this reference
Repair, installation, mail	ntenance of plumbing, pipe, valves, fittings and fixtures.

ig, pip ۳,

O Fair

Xves

O Poor

Would you contract with this vendor again?

Date

O Adequate

O No

Primary Reference Contact Signature Lee Walters

Overall contract performance

O Good

4.28.24

Proposer's Reference Form

Reference #3

Proposer Name: heity LAwson
Reference Company Name: Holliday Jun Express
Address: 1653 Raymond Dietil
Contact Person: CWRU FOERST
Contact Title: 6 M
Contact Phone: 850 386 7 500
Contact Email: CFORIST @ FIRST HOSPITALITY. COM
Performance Period:

Brief description of the services performed for this reference:

KL HAS Done Several MATTER PROJECT FOR THE HOLE I Including 2 Boilers on SHI Floor, Booster PUMP, MAJOR LINE CLEAN OUTS, MANY SMALL LEAK REPAIRS. KL Always Responds in A TIMELY MANNER WITH The UNDERSTONDING OF THE IMPACT Plumbing Issues MANE ON A Hotel. THEY Are the only plumbers we use

Overall contract performance:	O Poor	O Fair	O Adequate	O Good	Ø Excellent
Would you contract with this venc	dor again?	Oves	O No		
$\bigcap $				1	

Reference Contact Signature

Date

Proposer's Reference Form Attachment V RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #2

Bidder Name	
Reference Company Name:	Bethelonia AME Church
Address:	8437 N MERIDIEN ROAD
Contact Person	Valron Goucit
Contact Title	Trustee
Contact Phone	(850) 212-4148
Contact Email	Gouchve amail. com
Performance Period	Sept 1, 2023 - August 2024; ANNUAlly Renewal
Brief description of the servic	es performed for this reference
Maintenence of a	11 aspects of 5 HVAC UNITS to include
Changing filters	,
Overall contract performance	O Poor O Fair O Adequate O Good 🔀 Excellent
Would you contract with this v	rendor again? X Yes O No
VR	1071 4, 2024
Primary Reference Contact Signa	ture Date

Proposer's Reference Form Attachment V RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Bidder's Reference Form

Reference #3

Bidder Name	Keith Lawson Services ULC
Reference Company Name:	Prime Meridian Bank
Address:	1471 T. Mberlane Rd TallahasserF1 32312
Contact Person	Robert Peterson
Contact Title	109:5tics Manage
Contact Phone	850-901-4133
Contact Email	Speterson Coprime Meridianbank, com
Performance Period	2021-2024

Brief description of the services performed for this reference

All AC Maintance for Pr	i'me Meridian	Bank.	
Overall contract performance O Poor O Fair	O Adequate	O Good	@ Excellent
Would you contract with this vendor again?	s O No		
hout fet	<u> </u>	24	

Primary Reference Contact Signature

Date

Proposer's Reference Form Attachment V RFP 254-2025 Plumbing Contractor Services

Proposer's Reference Form

Reference #2

Proposer Name: Reference Company Name: 32312 Ĺ Address: **Contact Person:** (**Contact Title: Contact Phone:** comContact Email: Performance Period: Brief description of the services performed for this reference: P NS. Excellent O Adequate Overall contract performance: O Poor O Fair O Good Would you contract with this vendor again? Ves O No

Primary Reference Contact Signature

Date

Tisha Mcglothlin

From:	Bates, Deborah <batesd@leonschools.net></batesd@leonschools.net>
Sent:	Tuesday, May 23, 2023 8:12 AM
То:	Tisha Mcglothlin
Subject:	LCS Annual Prequalification
Attachments:	Keith Lawson Company, Inc. 3.pdf; Keith Lawson Company, Inc. 1.pdf; Keith Lawson Company, Inc. 2.pdf

Good Morning

Attached is your prequalification certificate which was approved by the Leon County School Board at the May 22, 2023 meeting.

Please note that it is highly recommended that your renewal information be submitted 60 days prior to your expiration date of May 22, 2024 in order to avoid a lapse in your certification.

If any questions, please contact me.

Thanks

Debbie

Debbie Bates Facilities/Construction Analyst Leon County Schools Facilities & Construction 3420 West Tharpe Street, Suite 100 Tallahassee, Florida 32303 850-617-5977 batesd@leonschools.net

*SUNSHINE LAW AND PUBLIC RECORDS CAUTION: Florida has a very broad Public Records Law. Virtually all written communications to or from School Board of Leon County, Florida Personnel are public records available to the public and media upon request. E-mail sent or received on the LCSB system will be considered public and will only be withheld from disclosure if deemed confidential pursuant to State Law. Individual student records are deemed confidential.



CONTRACTOR ANNUAL PREQUALIFICATION CERTIFICATE FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

Issued by:	Department of Facilities & Construction	
	Leon County Schools	
	3420 West Tharpe Street, Suite 100	
	Tallahassee, Florida 32303	
	Email: prequalification.construction@leonschools.net	
		T . 11

Date of Board Approval:	May 22, 2023	Item #:	18.04	
Applicant Business Name:	Keith Lawson Company, Inc.			
Mailing Address:	4557 Capital Circle NW			
City, State, Zip Code:	Tallahassee, Florida 32303			
Contractor Trade Category:	Certified Mechanical Contractor			
Bond Limit Single Project:	\$7,500,000.00			

The School Board has approved the recommendation of prequalification for your company.

This certificate is to verify that your company has met all of the requirements as set forth in School Board Policy for the prequalification of contractors and is approved to submit work within appropriate trade categories and bond limits.

This certificate shall expire on May 22, 2024. It is the sole responsibility of the certificate holder to renew this certificate within a timely period prior to the expiration date to maintain continuous prequalification.



CONTRACTOR ANNUAL PREQUALIFICATION CERTIFICATE FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

Issued by:	Department of Facilities & Construction	
	Leon County Schools	
	3420 West Tharpe Street, Suite 100	
	Tallahassee, Florida 32303	
	Email: prequalification.construction@leonschools.net	

Date of Board Approval:	May 22, 2023	Item #:	18.04	
Applicant Business Name:	Keith Lawson Company, Inc.			
Mailing Address:	4557 Capital Circle NW			52
City, State, Zip Code:	Tallahassee, Florida 32303			
Contractor Trade Category:	Certified Plumbing Contractor			
Bond Limit Single Project:	\$7,500,000.00			

The School Board has approved the recommendation of prequalification for your company.

This certificate is to verify that your company has met all of the requirements as set forth in School Board Policy for the prequalification of contractors and is approved to submit work within appropriate trade categories and bond limits.

This certificate shall expire on May 22, 2024. It is the sole responsibility of the certificate holder to renew this certificate within a timely period prior to the expiration date to maintain continuous prequalification.



CONTRACTOR ANNUAL PREQUALIFICATION CERTIFICATE FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

lssued by:	Department of	f Facilities & Construction		
	Leon County	Schools		
	3420 West Th	arpe Street, Suite 100		
	Tallahassee, F	Florida 32303		
	Email: prequa	lification.construction@leonschools.net		
Date of Boar	d Approval:	May 22, 2023	_ Item #:	_1

Date of Board Approval:	May 22, 2023	Item #:	18.04	_
Applicant Business Name:	Keith Lawson Company, Inc.			
Mailing Address:	4557 Capital Circle NW			
City, State, Zip Code:	Tallahassee, Florida 32303			
Contractor Trade Category:	Certified General Contractor			
Bond Limit Single Project:	\$7,500,000.00			

The School Board has approved the recommendation of prequalification for your company.

This certificate is to verify that your company has met all of the requirements as set forth in School Board Policy for the prequalification of contractors and is approved to submit work within appropriate trade categories and bond limits.

This certificate shall expire on <u>May 22, 2024</u>. It is the sole responsibility of the certificate holder to renew this certificate within a timely period prior to the expiration date to maintain continuous prequalification.

TAB C REQUIRED FORMS

(HVAC)

Attachment II

Required Provisions Certifications

1. Business/Corporate Experience

This is to certify that the Proposer is:

- Duly licensed to conduct business in the State of Florida;
- Has a minimum of three (3) years in the last five (5) as a heating and air conditioning system Contractor, doing installation, maintenance, and repairs for commercial or governmental customers of the same nature as those sought by the District;

2. Prime Vendor

This is to certify that the Successful Proposer will act as the Prime Contractor to the District for all services provided under the Contract(s).

3. Meets Legal Requirements

This is to certify that the Proposer's Proposal and all services provided under the Contract will be compliant with all laws, rules, and other authority applicable to providing the services, including, but not limited to, Florida's Open Government laws (Article I, Section 24, Florida Constitution, Chapter 119, F.S.).

4. Financial Disclosure

This is to certify that the Proposer has disclosed in their Proposal all suspensions, revocations, bankruptcies, judgments, or liens in the last five (5) years.

5. Federal Debarment

This is to certify that neither the Proposer nor its principles are currently disbarred, suspended, proposed for disbarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this solicitation by any Federal department or agency.

6. Conflict of Interest

Per Section 1001.42(12)(i), F.S., this certifies that no member of the Leon County School Board or the Superintendent has any financial interest in the Proposer whatsoever.

7. Statement of No Inducement

This is to certify that no attempt has been made or will be made by the Proposer to induce any other person or Contractor to submit or not to submit a Proposal with regards to this RFP. Furthermore, this is to certify that the Proposal contained herein is submitted in good faith and not subject to any agreement or discussion with, or inducement from, any Contractor or person to submit a complementary or other non-competitive Proposal.

8. Statement of Non-Disclosure

This is to certify that none of the contents of this Proposal have been disclosed before award, directly or indirectly, to any other Proposer or competitor.

9. Statement of Non-Collusion

This is to certify that the proposed costs in this Proposal have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communications, or agreement as to any matter relating to such costs with any other Proposer or with any competitor, and not to restrict competition.

10. Scrutinized Companies Certification

Required Provisions Certification Attachment II RFP 256-2025

HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

The Proposer certifies they are not listed on the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, created under Section 215.4725, F.S., and they are not currently engaged in a boycott of Israel. If the resulting Contract exceeds \$1,000,000.00 in total, not including renewal years, the Proposer certifies that they are not listed on either the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List or the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List created under Sections 215.473, F.S., and 215.4725, F.S., and further certifies they are not engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria. In compliance with Sections 287.135(5), F.S., and 287.135(3), F.S., the Proposer agrees the District may immediately terminate the resulting Contract for cause if the Proposer is found to have submitted a false certification or if the Proposer is placed on the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in Sudan List, the Scrutinized Companies with Activities in the Iran Petroleum Energy Sector List, the Scrutinized Companies that Boycott Israel List, or is engaged in a boycott of Israel, or has engaged in business operations in Cuba or Syria during the term of the Contract. Any company that submits a bid or proposal for a contract, or intends to enter into or renew a contract with an agency or local governmental entity for commodities or services, of any amount, must certify that the company is not participating in a boycott of Israel.

By signing this certification below, the Authorized Representative affirms they have the authority to bind the Proposer and acknowledges and affirms the statements above. A MI 15

	KEITH LAWSON	/	Kuth	()
STATE OF FLORIDA			Alero	1 1000
COUNTY OF <u>LEON</u>	Authorized Represe	entative (Print)	Authorized Repr	esentative (Signature)
The foregoing instrument was				
notarization this d	ay of <u>Opril</u>	, 20 <mark>2/</mark> , by <u>k</u>	eithlawson 1	name of authorized
representative) as	ident	(position title) fo	r Keith Laws	m Co · (Vendor
Name).				

(NOTARY SEAL)

Notary Signature

Name of Notary (Typed, Printed, or Stamped)

Personally Known X OR Produced Identification ____ Type of Identification ____

Attachment III Notice of Conflict of Interest

Company Name: KEITH LAWSON COMPANY [Proposers shall complete either Section 1 or Section 2]

Solicitation Number: RFP 254-2024

To participate in this solicitation process and comply with the provisions of Chapter 112.313, Florida Statutes, the undersigned corporate officer hereby discloses the following information to the Leon County School Board.

Section I

I hereby certify that no official or employee of the School Board requiring the goods or services described in these specifications has a material financial interest in this company.

Authorized Representative (Signature)

KEITH LAWSON

Authorized Representative (Print)

Section 2

I hereby certify that the following named Leon County School Board official(s) and employee(s) have a material financial interest(s) (over 5%) in this company, and they have filed Conflict of Interest Statements with the Leon County Supervisor of Elections, before the Proposal Opening.

Name	Title/Position	Date of Filing
N/A		
Kill O gansi	KEITH LAWSON	
Authorized Representative (Signature)	Authorized Representat	ive (Print)

Page **42** of **55**

Attachment IV Proposer Contact Information

The Proposer shall identify the contact information for solicitation and contractual purposes via the requested fields in the table below.

	For solicitation purposes, the Proposer's representative shall be:	For contractual purposes, should the Proposer be awarded, the Proposer's representative shall be:
Name:	KEITH LAWSON	KEITH LAWSON
Title:	PRESIDENT	PRESIDENT
Street Address:	4557 CAPITAL CIRCLE NW	4557 CAPITAL CIRCLE NW
City, State, Zip Code:	TALLAHASSEE, FL 32303	TALLAHASSEE, FL 32303
Telephone:(Office)	(850) 562-2600	(850) 562-2600
Telephone:(Cell)		
Email:	CONSTRUCTION@KEITHLAWSON.COM	KEITHII@KEITHLAWSON.COM

KEITH LAWSON COMPANY

Company Name

Date

Authorized Representative (Signature)

KEITH LAWSON

59-2421595 FEIN #

Authorized Representative (Printed)

Attachment VI Local Preference Affidavit

To qualify for the Local Vendor Preference, a Proposer must have a physical location in Leon County (or an Adjacent County), employ at least one (1) person at that location, and have been licensed, as required, for at least six (6) months before the Proposal Opening. The Proposer should have 200 employees or less and less than \$5,000,000 in adjusted gross income. The Proposer, on a day-to-day basis, should provide the goods/services provided under this Contract substantially from the local business address. Post Office boxes are not acceptable for purposes of obtaining this preference.

By completing this Affidavit, the Proposer affirms that it is a local or Adjacent County Business, as defined by Board Policy 6450.

Please complete the following in support of the self-certification:

Proposer Name: ___KEITH LAWSON COMPANY Physical Address: 4557 CAPITAL CIRCLE NW TALLAHASSE, FL 32303 County: LEON Phone of Local Location: 850.562.2600 Length of Time at this Location: 40+ YEARS # of Employees at this Location: 53 Is your business certified as a Small Business Enterprise (SBE) through Leon County Schools? NO STATE OF FLORIDA **KEITH LAWSON** COUNTY OF LEON Authorized Representative (Print) **Authorized Representative (Signature)** The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me by means of [___] physical presence or [_] online notarization this 05 , 20 ᅫ , by KEITH LAWSON (name of authorized representative) as day of Unil (position title) for KEITH LAWSON COMPANY (company name). PRESIDENT Notary Signature (NOTARY SEAL) Name of Notary (Typed, Printed, or Stamped)] OR Produced Identification [____] Type of Identification _____ Personally Known [

Attachment VII

Subcontracting Form

The Proposer shall complete the information below on all subcontractors that will be providing services to the Proposer to meet the requirements of the Contract, should the Proposer be awarded. Submission of this form does not indicate the District's approval of such subcontractor(s), but provides the District with information on proposed subcontractors for review.

Complete a separate sheet for each subcontractor.

Prime Proposer Name: KEITH LAWSON COMPANY	
Type/Description of Goods or Service Subcontractor PLUMBING & HVAC SERVICES	will provide:
Subcontractor Company Name: KEITH LAWSON	FEIN: <u>59-2421595</u>
Contact Person: KEITH LAWSON C	ontact Phone Number: <u>850.545.2195</u>
Address: 4557 CAPITAL CIRCLE NW TALLAHASS	EE, FL 32303
Email address: <u>KEITHII@KEITHLAWSON.COM</u>	
Currently Registered as a Small Business Enterprise (SBE) with Leon County Schools?	Yes No
Local Proposer per PO6450?	Yes No
In a job description format, identify the responsibiliti specifications or scope of services outlined in this sol N/A	icitation.

Drug-Free Workplace Certification Attachment VIII RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Attachment VIII Drug-Free Workplace Certification

The undersigned Proposer, in accordance with Section 287.087, F.S., hereby certifies that.

KEITH LAWSON COMPANY

Company Name

- 1. Publishes a statement notifying employees that the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, or use of a controlled substance is prohibited in the workplace and specifying the actions that will be taken against employees for violations of such prohibition.
- 2. Informs employees about the dangers of drug abuse in the workplace, the business's policy of maintaining a drug-free workplace, any available drug counselling, rehabilitation, employee assistance programs, and the penalties that may be imposed upon employees for drug abuse violations.
- 3. Gives each employee engaged in providing the commodities or contractual services sought in this solicitation a copy of the statement specified in Paragraph 1.
- 4. In the statement specified in Paragraph 1, notify the employees that, as a condition of working on the commodities or contractual services sought in this solicitation, the employee will abide by the terms of the statement and will notify the employer of any conviction of, a plea of guilty, or nolo contendere to, any violation of Chapter 893, F.S., or of any controlled substance law of the United States or any state, for a violation occurring in the workplace no later than five (5) days after such conviction.
- 5. Imposes sanctions on or requires satisfactory participation in a drug abuse assistance or rehabilitation program by any employee who is so convicted as available in their community.
- 6. Make a good faith effort to continue to maintain a drug-free workplace through the implementation of Paragraphs 1 through 5.

As the person authorized to sign this statement, I certify that this company complies fully with the above requirements.

Authorized Officer (Printed Nam	e) KEITH LAWSON	\mathcal{O}		
Authorized Officer (Signature)	Kull	O AUNS		
Date Ala 1014			,	

Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility, and Voluntary Exclusion AD-1048 Attachment IX RFP 256-2025 **HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services**

Attachment IX **Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension,** Ineligibility and Voluntary Exclusion AD-1048

Lower Tier Covered Transactions

The following statement is made in accordance with the Privacy Act of 1974 (5 U.S.C. § 552a, as amended). This certification is required by the regulations implementing Executive Order 12549, Debarment and Suspension, and 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.300, 180.335, Participants' responsibilities. The regulations were amended and published on August 31, 2005, in 70 Fed. Reg. 51865-51880. Copies of the regulations may be obtained by contacting the Department of Agriculture agency offering the proposed covered transaction.

According to the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, an agency may not conduct or sponsor, and a person is not required to respond to a collection of information unless it displays a valid OMB control number. The valid OMB control number for this information collection is 0505-0027. The time required to complete this information collection is estimated to average 15 minutes per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. The provisions of appropriate criminal, civil, fraud, privacy, and other statutes may be applicable to the information provided.

(Read instructions on page two before completing certification.)

- a. The prospective lower tier participant certifies, by submission of this proposal, that neither it nor its principals are presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction by any Federal department or agency;
- b. Where the prospective lower tier participant is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, such prospective participant shall attach an explanation to this proposal.

ORGANIZATION NAME KEITH LAWSON COMPANY	PR/AWARD NUMBER OR PROJECT NAME
NAME(S) AND TITLE(S) OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE(S) KEITH LAWSON, PRESIDENT	,
SIGNATURE(S)	DATE 49/2024

In accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity (including gender expression), sexual orientation, disability, age, marital status, family/parental status, income derived from a public assistance program, political beliefs, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity, in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA (not all bases apply to all programs). Remedies and complaint filing deadlines vary by program or incident.

Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication for program information (e.g., Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language, etc.) should contact the responsible agency or USDA's TARGET Center at (202) 720-2600 (voice and TTY) or contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877-8339. Additionally, program information may be made available in languages other than English.

To file a program discrimination complaint, complete the USDA Program Discrimination Complaint Form, AD-3027, found online at How to File a Program Discrimination Complaint (https://www.ascr.usda.gov/filing-program-discrimination-complaint-usda-customer) and at any USDA office or write a letter addressed to USDA and provide in the letter all of the information requested in the form. To request a copy of the complaint form, call (866) 632-9992. Submit your completed form or letter to USDA by: (1) mail: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, 1400 Independence Avenue, SW, Washington, D.C. 20250-9410; (2) fax: (202) 690-7442.

Instructions for Certification

- 1. By signing and submitting this form, the prospective lower-tier participant is providing the certification set out on page 1 in accordance with these instructions.
- 2. The certification in this clause is a material representation of the fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was entered into. If it is later determined that the prospective lower-tier participant knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension or debarment.
- 3. The prospective lower tier participant shall provide immediate written notice to the person(s) to whom this proposal is submitted if at any time the prospective lower tier participant learns that its certification was erroneous when submitted or has become erroneous by reason of changed circumstances.
- 4. The terms "covered transaction," "debarred," "suspended," "ineligible," "lower tier covered transaction," "participant," "person," "primary covered transaction," "principal," "proposal," and "voluntarily excluded," as used in this clause, have the meanings set out in the Definitions and Coverage sections of the rules implementing Executive Order 12549, at 2 C.F.R. Parts 180 and 417. You may contact the department or agency to which this proposal is being submitted for assistance in obtaining a copy of those regulations.
- 5. The prospective lower-tier participant agrees by submitting this form that, should the proposed covered transaction be entered into, it shall not knowingly enter into any lower-tier covered transaction with a person who is debarred, suspended, declared ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this covered transaction, unless authorized by the department or agency with which this transaction originated.
- 6. The prospective lower tier participant further agrees by submitting this form that it will include this clause titled "Certification Regarding Debarment, Suspension, Ineligibility, and Voluntary Exclusion Lower Tier Covered Transactions," without modification, in all lower tier covered transactions and in all solicitations for lower tier covered transactions.
- 7. A participant in a covered transaction may rely upon a certification of a prospective participant in a lowertier covered transaction that is not debarred, suspended, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from the covered transaction unless it knows that the certification is erroneous. A participant may decide the method and frequency by which it determines the eligibility of its principals. Each participant may, but is not required to, check the System for Award Management (SAM) database.
- 8. Nothing contained in the foregoing shall be construed to require the establishment of a system of records to render in good faith the certification required by this clause. The knowledge and information of a participant are not required to exceed that which is normally possessed by a prudent person in the ordinary course of business dealings.
- 9. Except for transactions authorized under paragraph (5) of these instructions, if a participant in a covered transaction knowingly enters into a lower-tier covered transaction with a person who is suspended, debarred, ineligible, or voluntarily excluded from participation in this transaction, in addition to other remedies available to the Federal Government, the department or agency with which this transaction originated may pursue available remedies, including suspension and/or debarment.

Attachment X

CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING CERTIFICATION FOR CONTRACTS, GRANTS, AND COOPERATIVE AGREEMENTS

The undersigned certifies, to the best of his or her knowledge and belief, that:

- 1. No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of Congress or an employee of a member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- 2. If any funds other than Federal-appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a member of congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form-LLL, Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying, in accordance with its instructions.
- ^{3.} The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including sub-contracts, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.

This certification is a material representation of the fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by Section 1352, title 31, U.S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.

Bv: (Signature of Official (Executive Director) Authorized to Sign Application)

By:

Date: 4/9/24

(Signature of Official (Chief Financial Officer) Authorized to Sign Application)

For: LEON COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD

Name of Grantee

RFP 256-2025

Title of Grant Program

Certification Regarding Lobbying Attachment X RFP 256-2025

HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Disclosure of Lobby Complete this form to disclose lobbying	-
N/A i. Contract N/A Bid/o ii. Grant a. Initial	of Federal Action 3.3.5 Report Type ffer/application N/A 1. Initial filing award a. Material changes award For a material change only: Year: Quarter: Date of last report:
3.3.6 Name and Address of Reporting Entity Prime Subawardee Tier (if known)	3.3.7 If Reporting Entity in No. 4 is a Subawardee, Enter Name, and Address of the Prime
Name: N/A	Name: N/A
Street:	Street:
City/State/ Zip	City/State/ Zip
Congressional District (if known)	Congressional District (if known)
3.3.8 Federal Department/Agency:	3.3.9 Federal Program Name/Description:
	CFDA Number, if applicable
3.3.10 Federal Action Number (if known)	3.3.11 Award Amount (if known)
3.3.12 (a.) Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant	
10. (b.) Individuals Performing Services N/A	
 3.3.13 Information requested through this form is authorized by Title 31 U.S. representation of fact upon which reliance was placed by the tier above warequired pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352. This information will be reported to a person who fails to file the required disclosure shall be subject to a civil persuch failure. Signature: KEITH LAWSON Telephone No: (850) 562-2600 	when this transaction was made or entered into. This disclosure is Congress semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any

INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL, DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether subawardee or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to Title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment to any lobbying entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change report. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- 1. Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobbying activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a follow-up report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the reporting entity. Include the Congressional District, if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be, a prime or sub-award recipient. Identify the tier of the subawardee, e.g., the first subawardee of the prime is the 1st tier. Subawards include but are not limited to subcontracts, subgrants, and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Subawardee," then enter the full name, address, city, State and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include the Congressional District, if known.
- 6. Enter the name of the federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below the agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFDA) number for grants, cooperative agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Proposal (RFP) number; Invitations to Bid (ITB) number; grant announcement number; the contract, grant, or loan award number; the application/proposal control number assigned by the Federal agency). Included prefixes, e.g., "RFP-DE-90-001."
- 9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in items 4 or 5.
- 10. a. Enter the full name, address, city, State, and zip code of the lobbying registrant under the Lobbying Disclosure Act of 1995 engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.

b. Enter the full names of the individual(s) performing services, and include full address if different from 10(a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).

11. The certifying official shall sign and date the form and print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

Exhibit C



(COST PROPOSAL) ORIGINAL Leon County School District

HVAC Installation, Maintenance and Repair Services

Response to RFP 256-2025

4/10/2024

2:00 PM

Tallahassee Main Office | Post Office Box 37309 | Tallahassee, FL 32315-7309 | (850) 562-2600 | (850) 562-3795 (fax) <u>construction@keithlawson.com</u> | FL • CFC033793 • CMC041104 • CGC1505898

Panama City Satellite Office | 2630 Twilight Drive | Panama City, FL 32405 | (850) 257-5195 | (850) 257-5346 (fax) <u>pcconstruction@keithlawson.com</u> |AL • MPG1639 •AC13002 • GC 555321 Exhibit C

Attachment I

Cost Proposal Form

RFP 256-2025 HVAC Installation, Maintenance, and Repair Services

Description		Straight Time Weekdays 7:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.		Overtime Weekdays 5:00 p.m. – 7:00 a.m., Weekends and Holidays
11. Journeyman HVAC Mechanic	\$_	150	per hr.	\$225per hr.
12. HVAC Apprentice/ Helper	\$_	100	per hr.	\$ <u>150</u> per hr.
13. Laborer	\$_	75	per hr.	\$ <u>112.50</u> per hr.
				Markup Percentage:
14. Materials % Markup: The District will not accept markup percentag the invoiced cost.	es in	excess of 10% of		10 %

KEITH LAWSON COMPANY

Company Name

KEITH LAWSON

Authorized Representative Name (Printed)

Authorized Representative Signature

59-2421595

FEIN

PRESIDENT Authorized Representative Title

Date 1